

Recent technological advances offer new opportunities for financial service providers and the consumers and businesses that use them, improving quality and lowering costs.

# Policy Principles for Fintech

#### BY ALAN MCQUINN, WEINING GUO, AND DANIEL CASTRO | OCTOBER 2016

The financial services industry is an information industry, where money is simply a nominal representation of real value (goods or services). Yet, compared with some information industries that reaped disruptive gains from information technology (IT), the financial-services industry has experienced mostly incremental innovation. For example, the creation of the Internet enabled innovations to route voice traffic over networks. changing telephony from an expensive, intermediary-driven system to the efficient global system we have today. The financial services industry is potentially at a similar inflection point, where expensive, dedicated singlepurpose networks and systems are giving way to cheaper, general-purpose ones. Collectively referred to as "fintech," the businesses pushing this transformation promise improvements in financial-services industry productivity, greater ease and lower prices for consumers, and greater access for those now underserved by the financial-services sector. These innovations are poised to radically improve how consumers and businesses transfer money and make payments, store value, save and invest, borrow, and insure themselves against risk. But achieving this will require policymakers to actively support fintech transformation.

Fintech, a combination of the words "financial technology," is a somewhat nebulous term that refers to the set of companies focused on using the latest innovations in information technology to improve financial services. These improvements benefit consumers and businesses by creating more convenient, higher quality, and cheaper services. By lowering costs, more consumers can not only save money, but also take advantage of financial

services and have greater access to capital; this includes those traditionally underserved by the financial industry.<sup>1</sup>

Many fintech companies are experimenting with new business models. For example, companies such as Taulia Inc. offer alternative-lending services, such as supply chain finance, which gives businesses easier access to capital to help with paying their bills while they wait for their customers' payments to process. Similarly, peer-to-peer lending marketplaces, such as Prosper, establish direct channels between borrowers and lenders, taking a small fee for each transaction. Alternative lending is not the only business-model innovation; however, fintech companies are also changing their business models for payments, transfers, personal finance, and insurance.

Fintech companies, including start-ups and established financial-services organizations, also offer solutions that are reducing costs and boosting the performance of financial services, such as by eliminating intermediaries. For example, crowdfunding platforms connect entrepreneurs directly with small investors, circumventing the traditional banking system and reducing intermediation costs associated with bank loans. Optimistic about the potential benefits of fintech, investors poured \$22.3 billion into fintech start-ups worldwide in 2015, an increase of 75 percent from the year before.<sup>2</sup>

As a result, competition is increasing in the fintech sector. In 2015, the *Economist* estimated that there were over 4,000 active fintech start-ups, and more than a dozen are valued at over \$1 billion.<sup>3</sup> McKinsey estimates that new entrants will increasingly battle for customers with incumbents over the next decade, with the top five banking businesses (i.e., consumer finance, mortgages, lending, retail payments, and wealth management) at risk of losing between 20 and 60 percent of their profits by 2025.<sup>4</sup> Existing financial institutions have also embraced fintech, although some at a slower pace. The percentage of banks with an innovation strategy—a plan to use advancements in technology to gain competitiveness—increased from 37 percent in 2009 to 73 percent in 2015.<sup>5</sup> Some financial institutions are forming strategic partnerships with technology companies.<sup>6</sup> Others have set up their own venture capital firms to acquire or invest in fintech start-ups, have created innovation labs, incubator and accelerator programs, or have in-house development departments to develop technological solutions.<sup>7</sup>

There are a number of challenges confronting the development and adoption of fintech firms' services. Fintech companies face a complex regulatory environment that was designed for older business models and is slow to adopt change. As fintech firms operate internationally, they must also contend with restrictions on where they can store and transmit data and with regulations designed to protect domestic incumbents. And the broader financial-services sector continues to face a number of evolving security threats, from data breaches to large-scale theft and fraud.

To address these challenges and capture the benefits of financial innovation, policymakers should work to encourage the growth of fintech. This report offers 10 principles to guide policymakers in their approach to this innovative new sector:

- 1. Support fintech transformation.
- 2. Work to ensure that regulations encourage innovation in financial services.
- 3. Remove duplicative regulations in financial services.
- 4. Regulate fintech at the national level.
- 5. Use regulatory enforcement actions to incentivize fintech companies to protect consumers.
- 6. Create tech-neutral rules for fintech.
- 7. Create a level playing field between incumbents and new entrants.
- 8. Promote fintech cybersecurity.
- 9. Support standards development and financial data interoperability.
- 10. Promote international harmonization of laws affecting the financial services sector.

#### **PRODUCTIVITY POTENTIAL FROM FINTECH**

The financial services industry has a long history of using IT for innovations. In the 1950s, the Diners' Club and American Express—then a mail-delivery company—brought consumers the first credit cards to ease the burden of carrying cash.<sup>8</sup> In the late 1960s, banks introduced self-service ATMs to improve customer convenience and make their tellers more efficient.<sup>9</sup> In the 1970s, stock exchanges began to replace manual floor-trading with electronic stock-trading to make trading faster and cheaper.<sup>10</sup> In the 1980s, banks began experiments with online banking, using computers and networks to allow consumers to make bank transactions whenever they wanted.<sup>11</sup> In the 1990s, banks began embracing Internet banking, and in the 2000s, most adopted mobile banking.<sup>12</sup>

Because of the adoption of IT, labor productivity—the increase in output produced by workers given a unit of effort—has increased across the financial-services sector. For example, U.S. commercial banking labor productivity grew by 153 percent from 1987 to 2015, twice as fast as labor productivity in the overall economy.<sup>13</sup> IT has allowed firms to pick off the "low-hanging fruit" of relatively easy-to-improve efficiencies, such as automating routine tasks. For example, credit unions automate their back-end processes, such as data entry, saving them hundred of hours a month in routine IT tasks.<sup>14</sup> In addition, IT enables businesses to fundamentally reengineer processes, including organizational changes. For example, electronic and mobile banking offered banks a new way to communicate with their customers, reducing the need for bank branches and changing the role of tellers.<sup>15</sup> Similarly, self-service options, such as automated ATMs, have helped banks and financial-service providers reduce their costs and boost their productivity.<sup>16</sup>

But the next wave of IT-based financial-services productivity will depend on significantly different business and service models, with technology significantly reducing the role of the

intermediary. By streamlining infrastructure, fintech companies can reduce the number of intermediaries and, by extensiion, the costs of providing financial services. For example, peer-to-peer lending platforms connect lenders directly with borrowers, removing traditional financial institutions from the process altogether and offering lenders higher rates and borrowers greater flexibility in their loans. This opportunity extends beyond lending, as new fintech companies take over payment processes historically controlled by banks. And in the world of personal finance, companies such as Wealthfront and Betterment are using IT to circumvent traditional investment advisers and help consumers plan their investments with minimal fees.<sup>17</sup> By cutting out intermediaries, fintech firms are able to pass cost savings to consumers.

In addition to reducing intermediation costs, fintech will continue to enhance productivity for both the financial-services sector and its customers. Fintech options are reducing both material and employee costs for the industry. For example, fintech enables workers in the financial services sector to be more efficient, reducing the burden of employee costs on businesses. One report estimated that up to 30 percent of employees in the banking industry could be replaced with technology by 2025.<sup>18</sup> Similarly, businesses are digitizing their services to cut first-order material costs. For example, the invoice financial company Taulia offers a service called "dynamic discounting," which uses e-invoicing to allow a supplier to opt for early payment in return for a discount. This process not only ensures greater business efficiencies for Taulia's internal operations and its customers, but could reduce material waste by an estimated 1.5 million pounds of carbon dioxide and 100,000 pounds of physical waste between 2015 and 2018.<sup>19</sup> Fintech also creates markets that allocate resources more efficiently. For example, online peer-to-peer lending firms create marketplaces where buyers connect directly with sellers, helping to better match supply with demand.

Each category of fintech has a varying degree of potential productivity gains, where fintech applications that are more likely to reduce intermediation costs offer significant gains and those that simply enhance financial services, such as by making financial services more efficient or convenient, offer incremental productivity gains. (See Figure 1.) For example, certain innovations in payment, such as mobile wallets, enhance users' experience but may not offer the same disruptive productivity gains as peer-to-peer lending, which reduces the need for traditional intermediaries.

Fintech is reducing employee and material costs, and cutting out intermediaries to create lean and efficient financial services.



Figure 1: Potential productivity gains across four financial services sectors.

The following section will discuss the major categories of financial services affected by recent innovations, describing the technologies that enable them and the innovative services they offer.

#### **PAYMENTS AND TRANSFERS**

Fintech is changing how people transmit money, both in the form of payments—where money is exchanged for something of value—and transfers—where money is transmitted between individuals or organizations. Many financial companies are using new technologies to create faster, cheaper, and more convenient payment and transfer systems. As of November 2015, 8 of the 18 fintech start-ups valued above \$1 billion worldwide primarily offered payment or transfer systems.<sup>20</sup> Fintech is changing how payments and transfers occur in several major areas, including e-commerce payments, mobile payments and transfers, person-to-person transactions, faster payment processing, digital currencies and blockchains, and cross-border transactions. In all of these areas, fintech promises new services and lower transaction costs.

Payment Company	Valuation	Description
Square	\$6.00 billion	Square offers proximity payment terminals that process mobile and credit-card payments.
Stripe	\$5.00 billion	Stripe is an online payments platform that allows merchants to accept credit-card payments and offers data-analytics services.
One97 Communications	\$4.00 billion	One97 is a mobile wallet service and mobile commerce platform.
Powa Technologies	\$2.70 billion	Powa provides payment and infrastructure technology to the e-commerce industry.
Mozido	\$2.39 billion	Mozido is a mobile payments platform for people with mobile phones but no bank accounts.
Adyen	\$2.30 billion	Adyen is a payment platform for e-commerce, mobile, and point-of-sale payments.
Klarna	\$2.25 billion	Klarna offers payment process services to online merchants and retailers.
TransferWise	\$1.01 billion	TransferWise offers a global transfer system used for remittances.

### Figure 2: The eight payment and transfer fintech start-ups that are valued above \$1 billion as of November 2015.<sup>21</sup>

#### **E-Commerce Payments**

E-commerce grew rapidly in the 1990s, as consumers and businesses used the Internet to conduct business online efficiently and conveniently. Enabled by various applications—web services (e.g., email and online shopping carts) and secure communication protocols—companies could sell goods directly to users online. Online sales have steadily risen. For example, retail e-commerce sales in the United States increased from \$4.9 billion in 1998 to \$342 billion in 2015.<sup>22</sup>

Online merchants receive payments using payment gateways—processors that communicate between a merchant's bank and a consumer's bank—to facilitate and secure online transactions.<sup>23</sup> Credit cards are the most popular online method for payment gateways, followed by PayPal accounts—which connect to a consumer's credit card or bank account but keep the card information undisclosed to the merchant.<sup>24</sup>

Fintech companies have worked to improve this process, such as by incorporating application program interface (API) software—where developers create customized software solutions—into their products to interact with users, better analyze business and consumer data, allowing users to easily sign up for accounts, send payments to merchants, and get instant approval of payments.<sup>25</sup> Amazon has taken e-commerce a step further, offering its users physical buttons—called Dash Buttons—that connect to the Internet.

These are correlated with a brand item (e.g., Tide laundry detergent), so that when Amazon users run out of a particular item, they can push the button and automatically reorder the product from Amazon's website.<sup>26</sup>

#### **Mobile Payments and Transfers**

Many financial companies capitalize on the number of consumers who use smartphones, offering mobile payment solutions for both online and offline payments as well as transferring money to others.<sup>27</sup> Mobile payments and transfers are facilitated by mobile banking and mobile wallets.

#### Mobile Banking

Mobile banking allows customers of a financial institution to use a mobile device to conduct financial transactions, such as paying bills, transferring money, making a deposit, or checking their balance. Mobile banking, like online banking on a computer, lowers costs for the financial institution and saves time and money for the consumer. For example, Bank of America offers a downloadable smartphone app that allows customers to access their account information, transfer funds, and deposit checks electronically, saving them a trip to the bank or ATM.<sup>28</sup> These applications continue to grow in popularity. According to the Federal Reserve, 52 percent of smartphone-owning U.S. adults with a bank account used mobile banking in 2015, and 11 percent said they will adopt mobile banking within the next year.<sup>29</sup>

#### Mobile Wallets

Mobile wallets are the digital equivalent of a physical wallet, storing digital valuables, such as personal identification, transportation tickets, and credit card or bank account information on a smartphone. Unlike physical wallets that simply store information, however, mobile wallets can transmit payments or execute transfers between parties. Mobile-wallet services offer consumers the convenience of instant transactions, without entering credit-card information and pin numbers each time they make an online transaction. Some mobile-wallet services remove intermediation costs by creating direct relationships with credit-card companies, passing along the savings to consumers and merchants.<sup>30</sup> Mobile wallets can either be remote mobile wallets or proximity mobile wallets (or function as both).

Remote mobile wallets, also called digital wallets or cloud wallets, can transmit payments or transfers between two or more parties that are not physically close to one another.<sup>31</sup> In a remote mobile wallet, the payment information used for online payments (e.g., credit-card account number) and user identification are stored in the cloud, so while remote mobile wallets often function through a mobile device, it is not necessary. Other remote mobile wallets act like debit cards, using a central account that stores value, so that when the wallet is used for purchases, the total of each transaction is subtracted from the wallet's balance. If the balance approaches zero, users can reload the wallet using their bank account. In addition, consumers use remote mobile wallets to transfer money directly from their bank account to other individuals. For example, PayPal's mobile wallet allows this.<sup>32</sup>

Increasingly, mobile users around the world are opting to use remote mobile wallets to make transactions. In the second quarter of 2015, 21 percent of online transactions in Asia, 30 percent in Europe, and 27 percent in the United States used remote mobile wallets to make payments.<sup>33</sup> In some developing countries, remote mobile wallets have become decoupled from bank accounts. Referred to as "mobile money," this approach allows companies to provide financial services such as cashless payments, transfers, and deposits to those underserved by banks. For example, M-Pesa is a popular mobile money system facilitated by remote mobile wallets in Nairobi, Kenya.<sup>34</sup> This system uses SMS-text messaging rather than more advanced mobile technology, but it does fill a niche in an unbanked market by providing access to financial services.

Proximity mobile wallets also store identification and payment credentials, enabling consumers to use mobile devices to make payments at physical locations by authorizing and completing transactions that are in close proximity. To set up a proximity mobile wallet, users scan their credit cards onto a proximity mobile wallet using their smartphone or smartwatch. When making a purchase, users simply touch or wave the mobile device at physical point-of-sale (POS) terminals. This is a convenient method for consumers, and offers merchants—many of whom used to operate as cash-only businesses—a cost-effective alternative for receiving payment.<sup>35</sup> The payment credentials in a proximity mobile wallet can be securely exchanged with a POS terminal using a variety of different technologies described in the box below.

#### **BOX 1: PROXIMITY PAYMENT TECHNOLOGY**

Proximity payments are supported by several different technologies.

- 1. Near-field communication (NFC) is a wireless communication technology used to exchange data between a device and POS terminal.<sup>36</sup> To make a payment, consumers place their NFC-equipped smartphone a few centimeters from the POS terminal with a NFC-tag reader.
- 2. Host-card emulation (HCE) is open-source software that stores a user's information in the cloud rather than on a physical device, using NFC to transfer the information to a POS terminal at checkout.<sup>37</sup> When HCE is used, software creates a virtual representation of the payment information and transfers the information from the device directly to a POS terminal using NFC to execute the payment.
- 3. QR codes are machine-readable codes displayed from apps on a user's phone that a POS can read to authenticate transactions with user information stored in the cloud.<sup>38</sup> Merchants scan the code to start the transaction.
- 4. Bluetooth low-energy (BLE) beacons are devices that use sensors to detect a smartphone using wireless data transfer technology.<sup>39</sup> By using BLE-powered beacons, merchants can be alerted instantly of customers' presence, send coupons to nearby customers, or enable hands-free payments at POS terminals.<sup>40</sup>

Merchants can use fixed or mobile POS terminals to accept payments from proximity wallets. Fixed POS terminals use a standard credit-card reader with a wired connection at a store's checkout counter, while mobile POS terminals use a special attachment that turns smartphones, tablets, or wireless devices into portable POS terminals. Fixed POS terminals offer a number of ancillary services to merchants to manage their sales, such as storing information on customers' purchase histories and inventory, and have been upgraded in recent years to accept mobile payments.<sup>41</sup> In contrast, mobile POS terminals, such as Square, are easily portable and offer merchants more flexibility to take payments from customers anywhere in their store. Mobile POS can also support both card transactions and proximity mobile payments.<sup>42</sup>

#### **Person-to-Person Payments and Transfers**

The growing prevalence of online and mobile payments and the popularity of e-commerce platforms has given rise to person-to-person (P2P) transactions, in which users can transfer value from their bank account or credit card to someone else's account, whether as a payment or money transfer. Consumers use these services to transfer funds to friends or family or pay "micro-merchants" (e.g., babysitters, repairmen, individuals selling goods over sites like eBay). Prior to the Internet, individuals exchanged value with cash or checks, or had to go in-person to a bank or money-transfer company like Western Union.<sup>43</sup>

Over the last decade, a number of fintech companies began to offer P2P platforms that allow consumers to transfer money from their bank account or credit card to another person's account over the Internet, via text messaging, or using an app on a smartphone.<sup>44</sup> P2P payment systems offer a convenient and fast way for users to pay one another electronically, reducing the hassle of carrying around cash or credit cards. While PayPal was a pioneer in P2P payments, creating a third-party vendor that transferred and accepted funds from banks and credit cards, a number of banks and other financial services companies have started to offer new and innovative services.<sup>45</sup>

These services charge little to no fee per transaction, depending on the type of account.<sup>46</sup> For example, Venmo charges a 3 percent fee if a user wants to pay from a credit-card account, but no fee from a debit account or Venmo's own account system.<sup>47</sup> Other P2P payment applications, such as Dwolla, charge a monthly fee (starting at \$25) to use the service, but no transaction fees.<sup>48</sup> Banks such as Bank of America, JP Morgan Chase, Wells Fargo, and Capital One have also developed their own P2P mobile payment services that do not charge a fee for certain transactions.<sup>49</sup> As a result of their convenience and low costs, in the United States, mobile P2P transaction volume—including payments, transfers, international remittances, fees, and wages—could grow from an estimated \$16 billion in 2015 to \$86 billion in 2018.<sup>50</sup>

#### **Faster Transaction Processing**

Payment processors are companies that manage transactions for consumers using a variety of different payment methods (e.g., credit cards, debit cards, online checks), and enable merchants to receive payments. In the past, financial institutions, usually banks, authorized

transactions by sending an authorization code to a merchant to let them know the cardholder's line of credit or if the account had enough funds to cover the transaction amount. Financial institutions would then aggregate all of the transactions into batches, and settle each batch from a particular merchant all at the same time—typically within 48 hours of the transaction.<sup>51</sup> For example, the Automated Clearing House Network (ACH) is a batch-processing system that moves money directly from one bank account to another through direct deposit.<sup>52</sup> However, batch processing is slow and can lead to extended payment delays for businesses and consumers if errors occur.<sup>53</sup>

New technology has enabled customers, businesses, and financial institutions to conduct payments without the need for batch processing, resolving transactions in real- or near real-time. For example, several large banks, including JPMorgan Chase, Bank of America, and Wells Fargo, use a system called clearXchange that allows their customers to conduct P2P payments that clear in real time.<sup>54</sup> To be sure, batch processing is still very popular in the United States, with some payment companies like WePay choosing to use the ACH network because it is cheaper, albeit slower, than both clearXchange and credit-card processing.<sup>55</sup>

Several governments around the world have encouraged the move to instant payments, creating policies to facilitate the adoption of real-time or near-real-time payment infrastructures—national payment systems that are supported by technology-driven processes, which help facilitate instant transaction processing speeds across numerous financial businesses and institutions.<sup>56</sup> For example, the U.K. government and private industry developed the nonprofit-run Faster Payments clearing system, which is overseen by the Bank of England and open to any financial institution able to meet the necessary technical requirements; the system offers customers near-real time processing speeds for a variety of different financial services companies, such as the mobile payment company Paym.<sup>57</sup> In the United States, banks, credit-card companies, and tech companies are innovating to improve transaction speeds.<sup>58</sup> For example, Square Instant Deposit allows businesses and consumers to automatically deposit funds whenever they want.<sup>59</sup> In addition, the U.S. Federal Reserve has organized a Faster Payments Task Force to assess how to create faster payments for providers across the payments' industry.<sup>60</sup> However, no national instant-payment system has yet emerged.

#### **Digital Currency Businesses**

Over the last few years, many fintech companies have developed financial services around digital currencies. While both represent information, digital currencies exist purely in electronic form, while physical currencies use paper and metal (i.e., bills and coins) to represent information.<sup>61</sup> A digital currency can either be issued by a central authority or generated in a decentralized network where no single entity controls its functions. These digital currencies, called cryptocurrencies, use encryption techniques to regulate and decentralize the creation of units of currency and verify the transfer of funds. In the mid- to late-2000s, cryptographers created decentralized cryptocurrencies as a way to exchange value outside the traditional banking system.<sup>62</sup> While the most popular example of this

New technology has enabled customers, businesses, and financial institutions to conduct payments in real- or near real-time. type of digital currency is Bitcoin, there are dozens of cryptocurrencies.<sup>63</sup> In addition, no country has created a digital fiat currency (i.e., a currency backed by a government), but this may change in the future. For example, the Bank of Canada, which is the country's central bank, is experimenting with a digital fiat currency called CAD-COIN.<sup>64</sup>

On the Bitcoin network, to trade or buy something, users submit their account number, called their "public key," and password, called their "private key," for verification on a public ledger, called a "blockchain."<sup>65</sup> Each transaction has a unique identifier that is not tied to its owner's name, protecting the user's confidentiality, while allowing one-on-one transactions to occur between people who had no previous interaction. When users want to exchange digital currency for products or services, they can use a digital wallet service, which can be either a type of remote or proximity mobile wallet mentioned earlier, to send and receive digital currency or exchange it for flat currency.<sup>66</sup> There are many different types of fintech companies that use digital currency, such as currency exchanges, payment processors, digital-wallet services, and investment funds.

There are a number of benefits to using digital currencies. First, because many digital currencies do not require personal identifying information, unless users choose to publish their transactions, they will remain pseudonymous (associated only with their public key). Second, digital currencies have small or no fees associated with processing transactions. Indeed, bitcoin transactions generally charge less than a penny, whereas credit-card fees are between 2 and 3 percent of the paid amount, plus 20 to 30 cents per transaction.<sup>67</sup> Third, users of digital currencies can quickly send payments at any time to anywhere in the world using blockchain technology. (See Box 2.) The technology that enables these systems also has the potential to improve the transaction speeds of traditional payment systems, and some major financial institutions, such as Deutsche Bank, are researching how to use it to improve processing.<sup>68</sup> However, bitcoin transactions usually take a few minutes to clear, which is slower than instant-payment systems.<sup>69</sup>

#### **BOX 2: BLOCKCHAINS: THE TECHNOLOGY OF CRYPTOCURRENCIES**

While decentralized digital currencies have not been widely adopted by financial institutions, many have started to explore blockchain technologies to better record transactions and reduce their operational costs.<sup>70</sup> A 2015 report estimated that by 2022 banks could save \$15 billion to \$20 billion each year by using blockchains to cut infrastructure costs associated with cross-border payments, securities trading, and regulatory compliance.<sup>71</sup>

#### What Are Blockchains?

Blockchains are shared public ledgers that are exchanged among several individuals, businesses, or financial entities to record transactions as they occur in chronological order. Blockchains use cryptography to allow each participant in the chain, also known as a node, to manipulate the ledger without the need for a central authority. Each node stores a copy of the blockchain ledger and runs algorithms to verify each transaction. If a majority of nodes agree that a transaction is valid, it is approved and added to the ledger. Any changes or updates to the system itself also need to be agreed upon by a majority of nodes. Blockchains can either be public (e.g., the Bitcoin blockchain), or private (e.g., the company Guardtime).<sup>72</sup>

#### The Benefits of Blockchains:

- Because every transaction is recorded publicly on the ledger, parties can easily identify counterfeit digital currency or illegitimate digital currency holders, which helps prevent fraud and reduce errors.<sup>73</sup>
- Blockchains reduce system costs by cutting intermediaries from the process.<sup>74</sup>
- Blockchains are versatile and, besides payments, can be used to issue securities and for customer-knowledge programs.<sup>75</sup> For example, NASDAQ is preparing to use the technology to record security trading.<sup>76</sup>
- Blockchains have applications beyond financial transactions. For example, some digital-currency systems use blockchain technology to create "smart contracts"—programs that encode certain conditions and outcomes, so that contract terms happen automatically, making these contracts faster, more efficient, and more trustworthy than traditional contracts.<sup>77</sup>

However, fintech companies and users face several challenges to adopting and using decentralized digital currencies as a unit of exchange. First, the speed of transactions and relative anonymity of digital currencies makes them vulnerable to misuse for criminal activities, such as money laundering and criminal funding.<sup>78</sup> Second, various countries, such as Russia and China, fully or partially prohibit digital currency transactions.<sup>79</sup> Third, the value of decentralized currencies is highly volatile due to their relatively small market size (i.e., because the price is determined by supply and demand, it takes a smaller amount of money to affect the price of a virtual currency than a fiat currency), which generates uncertainty among the businesses and users that adopt them.<sup>80</sup> Indeed, one of the primary reasons many people start using cryptocurrencies is as a speculative investment, rather than as currency.<sup>81</sup> For example, in November 2015, bitcoin prices surged over 16 percent

briefly in response to a single fraudulent scheme.<sup>82</sup> To be sure, some fiat currencies can also be volatile in response to a country's economic or political decisions, circumstances that do not affect non-fiat digital currencies. For example, the United Kingdom's pound sterling became more unstable than bitcoin following the country's vote to leave the European Union.<sup>83</sup>

Finally, despite the views of some digital-currency advocates, it is unlikely that there will ever be an effective global currency, as currency valuations need to reflect changes in the underlying global competitiveness of national economies. To see the problem of global currencies, one only needs to look at the European Union, where a single currency has made some member states no longer price competitive in the global market, while making others more competitive.<sup>84</sup> Because of these limitations, digital currencies currently are used in addition to fiat currencies, rather than as a substitute.

#### **Cross-Border Transactions**

Cross-border payments are transactions that involve individuals, companies, or financial institutions in two or more countries.<sup>85</sup> Traditional cross-border payment systems, which primarily operate through brick-and-mortar bank branches, are relatively costly.<sup>86</sup> Because these systems do not run on a global retail-payment system, a single cross-border transaction could go through multiple intermediary banks and multiple jurisdictions before reaching its final physical destination. During this process, each bank takes a cut of the transaction, making international transfer time-consuming, expensive, and inconvenient for both consumers and businesses. As a result, various financial companies are using fintech to improve cross-border transactions for their customers, increasing efficiency and reducing costs.

One analogy to innovation in cross-border transactions is Skype. Prior to Skype and other voice over Internet Protocol (VoIP) applications, making international long-distance calls was expensive, with intermediary phone companies taking a sizeable share of the cost. But once Skype pioneered IP-based calls, the service removed intermediaries and cut costs for consumers.<sup>87</sup> Fintech has the potential to do the same for cross-border financial transactions. There are two areas ripe for transformation: personal remittances and cross-border business-to-business (B2B) payments.

#### Personal Remittances

Personal remittances are transfers of money from expatriates to their country of origin. According to the World Bank, with the growth of global migration, personal remittances grew from \$68 billion in 1990 to an expected \$586 billion in 2015.<sup>88</sup> In 2014, the United States was the top remittance-sending country, transferring out \$131 billion, or 22 percent of the global volume.<sup>89</sup> Migrant remittances have a greater economic and social impact than official development assistance or foreign direct investment, and are a key funding source for many developing countries. Indeed, in 2014 the total of remittances that exited the United States was nearly four times larger than the \$36 billion U.S. foreign aid budget.<sup>90</sup> Remittances traditionally operate as expensive wire transfers, where multiple brick-andmortar banks pass along money from a sender to a receiver. During this process, each bank charges a fee, making remittances costly, inefficient, and subject to exchange-rate fluctuations across multiple countries.<sup>91</sup> As a result, in the fourth quarter of 2015, the global average cost of sending remittances was approximately 7 percent per \$200 (the average per-capita remittance by poor migrants in developing countries).<sup>92</sup> In addition, a relative lack of transparency in the traditional remittance market makes it difficult for consumers to compare services, fees, and transaction speeds of competing remittance services.<sup>93</sup>

To address this inefficiency, dozens of online-based technology start-ups—such as WorldRemit and TransferWise—have emerged to bypass the traditional banking system and provide cheaper, faster, and more convenient services.<sup>94</sup> These companies use software to operate their own electronic exchange systems, which circumvent traditional international transfer systems. For example, TransferWise automatically converts currency to the current market exchange rate.<sup>95</sup> The company holds bank accounts with a positive balance in each country where it operates, and when a consumer wants to send money internationally, the company takes a part of the balance from its bank account in that country and sends it to the recipient's local bank account. This system avoids traditional intermediation fees and ensures currency is exchanged at a fair rate. Senders and receivers can go online or use smartphones to complete money transfers, saving up to 90 percent of the fees a bank might charge for the same service.<sup>96</sup> In addition, money-transfer operators, such as MoneyGram, are partnering with mobile networks and mobile-wallet providers, such as M-Pesa, to offer cheaper remittance services.<sup>97</sup> This is, of course, an intermediary workaround solution. Ultimately, all banks will be based on these kind of interoperable software systems, whereby interchanges can be automatic.

Digital currencies and blockchains have the potential to support faster, safer, and cheaper remittances.<sup>98</sup> This process works by converting the user's remittance total to digital currency, sending it to an account in the destination country, and converting it to that country's currency for the receiver. Digital currency remittances are cheaper because it is less expensive to maintain a mobile app than a traditional retail payment system, resulting in reduced fees. Some digital-remittance companies claim to operate 45 percent cheaper than traditional physical networks.<sup>99</sup> Incumbent financial institutions, such as Visa, are also reviewing the feasibility of adopting blockchain technology to lower costs and improve customer experiences for remittances.<sup>100</sup>

#### Cross-Border Business-to-Business Payments

While there have not been many advances in business-to-business (B2B) payments compared with consumer payments and transfers, one area of B2B payments that has seen a lot of innovation is cross-border payments. According to McKinsey, in 2014, B2B transactions contributed to 75 percent of revenues from banks' cross-border payments (\$145 billion)—representing a total of \$155 trillion in transaction value in 2014.<sup>101</sup> However, for SMEs, international payments are generally costly and complicated—for many of the same reasons as remittances. Because of the lack of economies of scale, SMEs making smaller transaction must often pay less favorable rates than larger companies making big transactions.<sup>102</sup>

A growing number of nonbank players—such as firms that have had success in the remittance market—are getting into the cross-border B2B payments ecosystem. For example, Align Commerce offers SMEs faster cross-border transaction services by using the Bitcoin blockchain to facilitate payments without using intermediaries, much as digital remittance companies bypass the traditional international wire transfer system.<sup>103</sup> Similarly, the start-up Transpay has created its own independent cross-border payments network for businesses to send money outside of the traditional money-payment system.<sup>104</sup>

#### PERSONAL FINANCE

Consumers use personal finance services to help them make better decisions about accounting, taxes, spending, investing, retirement, and estate planning. But these services are labor intensive, meaning not only that they put financial management advice out of reach of many people, but that they also act as a drag on productivity growth. Advances in financial-management software, including automated personal investment advisers and personal financial-management software, are improving productivity and lowering prices.

#### **Robo-Advisors**

Because investing requires a set of skills and financial knowledge that most individuals lack, consumers often rely on professional investment advisers to make investment decisions. However, financial advisers often charge high fees and usually require their clients to make a large minimum investment. As a result, high-income consumers are the primary users of traditional investor services. After the 2008 financial crisis, many customers lost confidence in traditional investment-management institutions, which led to wide adoption of new technologies to manage investments, especially among millennials.<sup>105</sup>

The result was automated, digital wealth-management companies, commonly referred to as robo-advisors, such as Acorns, Betterment, SigFig, and Wealthfront, which are automated financial and investment tools that use algorithms to manage customers' investments, focusing on low-cost and low-risk investments.<sup>106</sup> Robo-advisors remove the need for an relationship between a human adviser and investors. To use a robo-advisor, customers complete an online questionnaire to gather information such as personal incomes, investment goals, and attitudes toward risk taking. The services then use algorithms and asset-allocation tools to process this data, identifying acceptable levels of risk for each individual consumer and selecting the most appropriate investment portfolio.<sup>107</sup> These services automatically rebalance their clients' portfolios as needed. Most robo-advisors, like Betterment and SigFig, are not trying to beat the market, instead focusing on passive fund management and exchange-traded funds (ETF)—combinations of stocks, bonds, and other securities that track indexes, which often have lower fees than mutual funds.<sup>108</sup> Others, like Schreiner Capital Management and Alpha Architect, offer actively managed investments that try to beat the market.<sup>109</sup> In addition, E\*Trade offers a robo-advisor service that allows

users to select ETF funds or both ETF funds and actively managed funds.<sup>110</sup> In the latter, users' portfolios are curated by a human investment team that makes changes to investments based on market conditions.

Robo-advisors offer new opportunities in wealth management for both businesses and consumers. First, automation lowers financial-management costs, savings that are passed along to customers in the form of lower fees, increasing the product's accessibility. The minimum balance required to start an account on a robo-advisory service is typically low. For example, unlike many traditional financial-management companies, Betterment does not have a minimum investment requirement, instead charging a small percentage for accounts with relatively large investments (e.i., above \$10,000).<sup>111</sup> As a result, the U.S. Department of Labor has extolled the value of robo-advisors for retirement investors to lower costs and avoid conflicts of interest.<sup>112</sup> To be sure, some robo-advisors that focus on actively managed investments have high minimum investment requirements (e.g., Alpha Architect has a \$50,000 minimum).<sup>113</sup> Second, human advisers may have cognitive biases and perverse incentives that steer clients toward products that are in the adviser's financial interest rather than their clients', while most robo-advisors typically try to achieve stable growth through passive fund management and do not suffer from the same limitations.<sup>114</sup> Third, robo-investors improve transparency in personal investment services. While some traditional wealth-management services charge hidden fees for investments, robo-advisors give customers greater visibility into how their money is invested, as well as increased control over their investment portfolios, allowing them to adjust financial goals and risk preferences. These benefits have led to a growth in popularity of robo-advisors. Assets under management (AUM)-the total market value of investments managed by financial managers—by robo-advisors in the United States went from nothing in 2012 to \$14 billion at the end of 2014, and could potentially grow to \$5 trillion by 2025.<sup>115</sup>

Human financial advisers offer many options to their clients that robo-advisors do not, such as a larger range of investment options, more flexibility in asset allocation, and financial coaching. Furthermore, in 2015, the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) and the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority (FINRA) cautioned that because robo-advisors only collect certain information about their clients before making decisions, these services may suggest investments that do not accurately reflect the investors' needs.<sup>116</sup> While some researchers have criticized robo-advisors for these shortcomings, increasing consumer understanding of the risks and limitations of these tools will enable investors to know when best to use them to capture the technology's benefits.<sup>117</sup>

#### **Mobile Trading**

In addition to digital wealth-management services, many stock brokerage firms and startups have introduced mobile apps that allow investors to track investments, allocate assets, and trade in real time. Before mobile trading apps, users had to make trades through professional-investment or financial advisers, which had the same drawbacks discussed above. Now, active investors have a convenient mechanism to make trades whenever and wherever they want, and firms benefit from more trading activity, which can increase their commissions.

These services also offer features that allow investors to make trades in unique ways. For example, E\*Trade's mobile app includes a bar-code scanner, which allows users to determine what company makes a particular product, and if that company is publicly-traded, to invest in that company.<sup>118</sup> Furthermore, some apps allow investors to create complex trading strategies. For example, TD Ameritrade's Mobile Trader app allows investors to set specific prices at which they want to sell or buy a particular stock, automatically triggering the trade if the stock hits that price.<sup>119</sup>

However, the mobile apps of many big brokerages (e.g., E\*Trade and Scottrade) charge transaction fees of \$7 to \$10 per trade and require minimum balances (e.g., \$500 for brokerage at E\*Trade).<sup>120</sup> Newer services are employing different business models to reduce these fees. For example, the mobile app Robinhood allows quick buying and selling of stocks with no commission per trade and no minimum balance required.<sup>121</sup> Instead of fees, this app makes money by taking interest from uninvested cash balances and interest from customers who trade on margin using a line of credit.

#### **Personal Financial Management**

Personal financial-management (PFM) software, such as personal accounting software and mobile apps, has enabled everyday consumers to better handle their personal finances, including stock portfolios, budgets, and taxes. PFM has freed people from depending on spreadsheets to plan their budgets, making money management convenient and easy. While this trend started in 1984 with Intuit's Quicken personal accounting software, over the past decade a number of money-management tools have emerged that improve upon the concept with new technologies.<sup>122</sup>

Analytics tools, artificial intelligence, and mobile applications now enable users to better understand their spending habits, track their budgets, and monitor their accounts. For example, Mint is a free web service and mobile app that connects directly to users' financial accounts, allowing them to make budgets and set financial goals, while tracking bank accounts, credit card, investments, and loan transactions and balances.<sup>123</sup> Users are able to organize spending into categories (e.g., restaurants, groceries, rent) and see helpful charts of how much money they spend on any one category during a specified period of time.<sup>124</sup> Mint's mobile application can also warn users if their accounts are low, about to go over budget, or if their bills are due. Other mobile applications, such as Balance, function as digital check registers, allowing users to manually input information to track their budgets without the need to connect their financial information to a third party.<sup>125</sup> Finally, services like Cleo offer a free digital assistant that uses artificial intelligence to help users manage their money.<sup>126</sup> Users can text the Cleo digital assistant questions about their spending habits or ask about how to save money.

#### **ALTERNATIVE FINANCING**

After the 2008 financial crisis, due to increased compliance costs associated with lending, banks shifted their loan products to larger base amounts, which opened up opportunities for businesses providing alternative financing—financial instruments that operate outside of the traditional financial system, such as banks and capital markets—to offer new sources of funding for businesses and citizens.<sup>127</sup> Furthermore, new online platforms developed to connect investors with borrowers, allowing large groups of people to give or lend small portions of money to help innovative products and services come to market, support good causes, or invest in start-ups.

Three major fintech-driven developments in alternative finance are crowdfunding, alternative lending, and invoice and supply-chain finance.

#### Crowdfunding

Securing funding for certain projects, such as philanthropic causes, significant personal events, or starting a company, can be difficult. For example, if a couple wanted to get funding to help pay for their wedding, they would seek assistance from their close friends and family. Similarly, in the past, entrepreneurs or start-ups would receive initial funding for their businesses by either using their own money or seeking financial support from those close to them. Entrepreneurs would then seek out angel investors, venture capital firms, or banks for additional funding after they developed an idea in order to bring it to market or to further grow their business in the market. New online platforms have changed this dynamic by allowing people to raise funds or capital publicly from a large number of individuals. This method, known as crowdfunding, expands the pool of investors available to individuals and start-ups to anyone on the Internet who is willing to help out or interested in making products or services a reality.<sup>128</sup>

There are five different forms of crowdfunding: reward-based, equity-based, debt-based, donation-based, and hybrid models.

#### Reward-Based Crowdfunding

Reward-based crowdfunding platforms, such as IndieGoGo and KickStarter, allow entrepreneurs to share fundraising campaigns openly to entice investors with products or gifts as an incentive.<sup>129</sup> In these systems, businesses and nonprofits of all sizes post projects to a crowdfunding platform, setting a goal to raise a certain amount of capital. Entrepreneurs generally use social media to market this investment opportunity.<sup>130</sup> If platform users are interested in the product or service and invest, then they are rewarded with early access to products or gifts as an incentive.

#### Equity-Based Crowdfunding

Equity-based crowdfunding allows start-ups to attract investors interested in purchasing an ownership stake in their business. For example, Crowdcube and Startup Valley both bring together start-ups and investors, allowing people to buy equity in a business in exchange for their investment.<sup>131</sup>

The success of several equity-based crowdfunding platforms has prompted these companies to broaden their focus from crowdfunding in early business stages to financing in late business stages. For example, OfferBoard provides funding for companies that have already launched their products and are looking to expand their business by raising \$2 million to \$200 million in capital.<sup>132</sup> Other new online financing platforms allow investors to participate in more complex forms of financing. For example, the iCapital Network allows wealthy individuals and independent financial advisers to invest in private equity and real estate at a much lower threshold than is typical.<sup>133</sup> Another platform, Intralinks DealNexus, helps merger professionals connect with larger businesses to assist with mergers and acquisitions.<sup>134</sup>

#### Debt-Based Crowdfunding

In debt-based crowdfunding, a business can solicit funding in the form of a loan made up of small payments from a large group of people, with the expectation that these funds will be repaid over time with a fixed rate of interest. This is also a form of alternative lending.

#### Donation-Based Crowdfunding

In donation-based crowdfunding, individuals seek philanthropic donations or gifts with no expectation of financial return. In this model, investments do not require project owners to offer a reward or incentive. For example, GoFundMe allows people to raise funds for multiple reasons, such as for significant events (e.g., weddings), difficult circumstances (e.g., illnesses), or education (e.g., tuition fees).<sup>135</sup>

#### Hybrid Models of Crowdfunding

Finally, hybrid crowdfunding platforms incorporate a mix of two or more of the above models.<sup>136</sup> In the hybrid of reward-based and equity-based crowdfunding, a business can list rewards for backers, and if the initial project funding goal is successful, the business can also get equity financing. For example, the company Fundable offers a hybrid model where project owners can choose either a rewards-based crowd funding campaign or an equity-based campaign.<sup>137</sup> The dual option allows project owners that were previously successful with rewards-based crowdfunding to run a second crowdfunding campaign to secure more investments.

#### **Alternative Lending**

Traditionally, consumers and businesses go to banks or credit unions for loans. However, after the 2008 financial crisis, regulatory requirements for traditional financial institutions tightened, causing them to raise prices or stop offering financial products and services with higher risks or lower financial returns—especially unsecured personal loans, small business loans, student loans, auto financing, and mortgage loans.<sup>138</sup> In addition, lenders that write small business loans have traditionally found it difficult to make loan decisions because every small business is unique and cash flows are often more variable than larger businesses. As a result, it is difficult and expensive to constantly monitor each business to ensure its viability and assess its ability to repay its debts.<sup>139</sup>

New technologies, such as e-invoicing and data analytics, enable lenders to better offer loans and select their borrowers. Online alternative lending—sometimes referred to as an online form of nonbank lending-developed to fill these needs. Alternative lenders are online platforms that operate outside the traditional banking system (but are often backed by institutional investors), providing lending options to customers that are underserved by traditional financial institutions.<sup>140</sup> With access to new technologies and the Internet, businesses and individuals can now easily share more data with underwriters, such as credit, bank statements, and tax records, in a fast and efficient manner. For example, the alternative lender Lending Club assesses an individual borrower's FICO credit score, applied loan amount, debt-to-income ratio, credit report, and online application to automatically generate an anonymous ranking associated with each borrower without revealing that person's identity to investors.<sup>141</sup> Investors are then matched to borrowers based on an investor's preset ranking criteria for loans. This has enabled some online platforms to use an analytics-based approach to better evaluate the risks of lending to a particular business or individual. Alternative lending can also provide a faster alternative for consumers seeking personal loans or businesses seeking working capital.<sup>142</sup> Indeed, while nonbank small business loans often bear higher interest rates than bank loans, they offer lower loan rejection rates and faster approval.<sup>143</sup>

Technology-based alternative lending brings greater consumer benefits, providing viable funding streams for small business to grow and to hire employees, which enhances overall economic growth. In the United States, Morgan Stanley predicts this market will grow from \$12 billion in 2014 to \$122 billion by 2020.<sup>144</sup> Traditional financial institutions have started to collaborate or partner with nonbank lending platforms.<sup>145</sup> For example, a bank may refer declined customers to an alternative lender in exchange for referral fees.<sup>146</sup> Competition in the alternative lending market has increased. Some technology and payment companies have entered into the lending market, such as Amazon, PayPal, and Square.<sup>147</sup>

There are three primary types of online alternative lending: online balance sheet lending, peer-to-peer lending, and lender agnostic marketplaces.

#### **Online Balance Sheet Lending**

Nonbank balance sheet lenders offer short-term loans to businesses, typically used to fund working capital or inventory purchases. Two examples of online balance sheet lenders are Kabbage and OnDeck Capital, which offer short-term business loans.<sup>148</sup> Kabbage uses an algorithm that analyzes a customer's business data, such as business transaction information, sales and revenue, average delivery time, and social media.<sup>149</sup> Borrowers can receive their approval decision from Kabbage within minutes, while others receive their funding within 24 hours.<sup>150</sup>

Given the brevity of these loans (usually less than 9 months), businesses using this option often pay higher rates.<sup>151</sup> For example, on an annualized basis, a business could pay anywhere from 30 percent to 120 percent of the loan.<sup>152</sup> The average online balance sheet loan is about \$40,000.<sup>153</sup>

#### Peer-to-Peer Online Lending

Peer-to-peer lending platforms—also called person-to-person lending or debt-based crowdfunding—provide a platform that connects individuals and businesses with institutional investors.<sup>154</sup> There are two primary types of peer-to-peer lending: peer-to-peer business lending—debt-based transactions where multiple individual investors contribute to a single business loan, and consumer lending—where individual borrowers use an online platform to get a loan from multiple individual lenders. In the peer-to-peer consumer-lending model, borrowers are connected with capital from the crowd, including individual consumers, businesses, and others. These platforms could be open to all investors or limited to accredited ones, and loans have interest rates that range from 8 to 24 percent on loans up to \$250,000 that last as long as three years.<sup>155</sup> Two examples of peer-to-peer lending Club and Prosper.<sup>156</sup>

In addition to consumer and business loans, peer-to-peer lending can also offer many other products. For example, SoFi and CommonBond offer student loans; SoFi and Realty Mogul offer mortgages; and DriverUp offers auto loans.<sup>157</sup> Some peer-to-peer lending models have also seen a shift in their user base and sources of investment. For example, peer-to-peer companies like Lending Club and Prosper, which were originally intended to attract individual consumer investors, now have over 80 percent institutional investors, including banks and hedge funds.<sup>158</sup>

#### Lender-Agnostic Marketplaces

Lender-agnostic online marketplaces create platforms where small businesses can shop and compare a wide range of products from a variety of lenders, including banks, the online community, online business sheet lenders, venture capital firms, and others. These marketplaces charge a small fee on a loan when the borrower accepts its terms. For example, Biz2Credit allows businesses to shop a network of lenders for equipment financing.<sup>159</sup> Similarly, Fundera offers a marketplace where businesses can shop for a variety of different loan products.<sup>160</sup> By creating a marketplace for borrowers and lenders, these platforms allow businesses to compare multiple options, increasing the transparency in the system. This knowledge reduces costs for businesses searching for the right loan and increases access to credit for underserved communities.

#### **Invoice and Supply-Chain Finance**

Businesses can also seek financing based on their accounts receivable (i.e., the amount of money that their customers owe them) and their accounts payable (i.e., the amounts businesses owe to their suppliers). These types of transactions link multiple entities together in a supply chain—including the buyer, seller, and financier—to lower costs and improve transactions' efficiency. This type of financing has two primary methods: invoice financing and supply-chain finance.

#### **Invoice Financing**

Invoice financing lets businesses borrow money based on amounts due from customers, known as invoices, as a method to gain quick access to capital. This method gives

businesses the flexibility to pay their suppliers and employees or reinvest in their operations while they wait for their customers to pay them.<sup>161</sup> Previously, invoice financing had been conducted bilaterally between businesses and a lender. But with the new technologies and e-invoicing, a number of companies can now offer small businesses the ability to monetize outstanding payments quickly and easily over the Internet.

There are two primary types of online invoice financing: factoring and discounting.<sup>162</sup> With factoring, a business sells its outstanding invoices to a lender, who pays the majority of the amount owed to the business upfront and remits the remainder of the amount after it collects payment from the consumer, exacting a small fee for this service. With discounting, a lender advances the majority of the invoice to the business, which collects the payment from its customers and repays the lender, minus a fee.

Businesses benefit from online invoice financing models through increased access to funding and convenience. Online invoice-financing marketplaces allow companies to sell their invoices or receivables to many different investors, reducing the cost of funding. For example, MarketInvoice offers businesses the ability to sell their invoices or receivables to multiple investors in an online marketplace.<sup>163</sup> Using these services, businesses can connect their accounting software (and therefore their business data) directly to the invoice-financing platform. Businesses can then apply for a loan based on the value of individual invoices and receivables, and this payment can be made almost instantly.<sup>164</sup>

Because invoices act as collateral, this form of financing benefits lenders more than extending a line of credit—which is unsecured and leaves a business little recourse if it cannot repay what it borrows. The lender also limits its risk by not advancing the full invoice amount to the borrowing business. However, invoice financing does not eliminate all risk, as there is a difficult collection process if a customer is unable or unwilling to pay the invoice. To reduce the likelihood of this occurring, lenders use algorithms to measure the risks associated with each business. Among other things, risk models analyze how reliable a business is with its payments and the frequency at which it borrows money.<sup>165</sup> More reliable and repeat customers are able to borrow at a better discount.

#### Supply-Chain Finance

Supply-chain finance, also known as supplier finance or reverse factoring, allows businesses to extend the amount of time they need to pay suppliers while providing the option for suppliers to get paid quickly. In contrast with invoice financing, supply-chain finance is often initiated by the buyer, who reaches out to a third-party lender for financing based on the amount that the business owes its provider (i.e., amounts payable).<sup>166</sup> This type of transaction is often a collaboration between the buyer and seller that works to both of their advantages.<sup>167</sup> (See box 3.)

#### **BOX 3: HOW SUPPLY-CHAIN FINANCE WORKS**

Sellers typically want to be paid as soon as possible, while buyers typically want to delay payment. Supply-chain finance bridges that gap.

- A company buys goods from a supplier.
- The supplier delivers the goods and submits an invoice for payment within 30 days.
- If the supplier wants the payment earlier than that, it requests a discounted but immediate payment from the company's lender.
- The lender pays the supplier the amount of the invoice, minus a fee.
- The supplier can then extend the amount of time the company has to pay the invoice from 30 days to 60 days.

The company gets extra time to make the payment and the supplier gets paid more quickly.

Supply-chain finance usually involves the use of technology to automate and track the approval and settlement process for each transaction. Traditionally, these platforms were only efficient at a large scale, where businesses bought large amounts from their suppliers.<sup>168</sup> But with new technology platforms, supply-chain finance has become available to organizations making smaller transactions, which has made this form of financing more accessible. Just as with invoice financing, buyers and suppliers can connect directly to a supply-chain lender's platform, sharing their business data and uploading e-invoices quickly and easily.<sup>169</sup> For example, the company Taulia Inc. offers an easy supply-chain-finance platform that connects businesses and suppliers, including major brands such as Coca-Cola, Pfizer, and John Deere.<sup>170</sup>

#### INSURANCE

Transforming the insurance industry is a new frontier for fintech.<sup>171</sup> Automation, new sources of data, mobile technologies, and new insurance models are all changing how insurers offer products and services.

First, automation is helping insurers cut costs and provide improved services. At its heart, insurance is about pooling shared risks. Traditionally, insurance-premium rates were fixed—prices were based on the risks of the insured property or liability over a long period of time. And insurance products were usually distributed through a human sales force, such as insurance brokers and agents. But with the adoption of new technologies and business strategies, insurers can shift pricing (also called underwriting) to a dynamic and personalized auto-underwriting model, based on real-time data collection.<sup>172</sup>

Second, as new sources of data emerge, insurers increasingly will be able to demonstrate correlations between certain characteristics and claim costs—called actuarial justifications— which will reduce premium costs for some, while increasing them for others. For example, certain behaviors, such as smoking, increase individual's medical costs, while others, such as exercising frequently and eating healthily, reduce the likelihood of requiring medical

attention. As more people adopt technology, such as wearable tech, and exchange this data with their insurers, data will prove actuarial justifications, and their premiums may go down.<sup>173</sup> Even for people whose premiums go up, the financial incentive to change behavior will increase, leading to reduced overall societal costs. For example, in 2014 Apple announced a partnership with Humana, a health-care benefits company, to allow customers to share their wellness data aggregated on Apple HealthKit data with the Humana Vitality app in order to receive discounts on their monthly healthcare premiums.<sup>174</sup> Similarly, in 2015, the life-insurance provider John Hancock offered discounted premiums to policyholders willing to share the data gathered from a free fitness wearable provided by the insurer.<sup>175</sup> Consumers obviously like the discounts. A 2014 survey of 900 U.S. adults revealed that nearly 60 percent of them would be more likely to use a fitness-tracking device if it meant the possibility of lower health-insurance premiums.<sup>176</sup>

Third, just as mobile phones are making e-commerce more convenient and efficient, they are also making insurance faster, cheaper, and more customer-centric. Many U.S. insurance companies are adopting, or plan to adopt, mobile apps with human interaction to support seamless customer engagement and assist in underwriting, customer service, and claims.<sup>177</sup> Insurers use the data they gather on these mobile apps to get deeper insights into consumer behaviors over time, helping them engender higher consumer satisfaction rates and grow their subscriber base.<sup>178</sup> The primary market for insurance mobile apps has been for car insurance. For example, Esurance provides online insurance through its mobile app to efficiently improve policy application and maintenance.<sup>179</sup> By using the mobile app, policyholders can easily make a payment, file and track a claim, get real-time video appraisals, and call roadside assistance. These services can reduce an insurer's timeline, to make the process of filing a claim more convenient for consumers.

Finally, insurers are also exploring peer-to-peer insurance models. For example, Berlin-based Friendsurance is on online peer-to-peer insurance fintech firm that enables consumers with a similar property or casualty risk type to form a group and get cash refunds at the end of the policy period if no claims are made.<sup>180</sup> This model creates incentives for policyholders to monitor their own risks, benefiting the insurers by decreasing moral hazards costs—costs that arise when one person takes more risks because another person bears the costs of those risks—and benefiting policyholders by lowering premiums. In 2013 and 2014, more than 80 percent of Friendsurance's policyholders received a portion of their premium back, at an average of 33 percent of the paid premium.<sup>181</sup> Another start-up, Lemonade, is aiming to bring this peer-to-peer insurance model to the United States.<sup>182</sup>

However, it is still challenging for fintech start-ups to find a footing in the U.S. insurance sector due to high barriers to entry.<sup>183</sup> Insurance regulatory requirements are complicated. Insurance in the United States is still regulated mostly at the state level, and requirements differ state to state, making the nationwide development and marketing of a new insurance product a tedious and expensive process.<sup>184</sup> In addition, insurers have to accept adverse selection risk: Consumers who potentially have higher risks tend to buy new insurance products, making it riskier for start-ups who have fewer assets to cover the risks.<sup>185</sup>

#### **BOX 4: REGTECH**

Another type of IT use that is important to financial services is regulatory compliance technology, commonly referred to as regtech, which supports efficient regulatory compliance, reporting, and risk management within the financial-services sector. Regtech is important to the financial-services industry since it is highly regulated, with many government watchdogs who require companies to meet compliance and reporting obligations. As new types of financial services are created and businesses offer their services over the Internet to multiple jurisdictions, the complexity and costs of compliance have become increasingly burdensome. For example, from 2012 to 2014, JPMorgan Chase spent \$2 billion to add 13,000 new employees to support regulatory and compliance efforts.<sup>186</sup>

To improve regulators' ability to enforce laws, increase transparency, and reduce the cost of compliance, businesses are starting to offer solutions focused on addressing regulatory challenges, such as regulation gap analysis, compliance tools, transaction and regulatory reporting tools, activity monitoring tools, real-time risk-assessment tools, and many others.<sup>187</sup> For example, Trulioo offers financial institutions anti-money-laundering and Know Your Customer compliance software that automates basic compliance tasks.<sup>188</sup> By simplifying compliance, regtech allows businesses to put money into more productive uses, reducing a barrier to entry into the market and reducing risk in the system.

Furthermore, regtech can improve the quality and efficiency of supervision by giving regulators access to modern reporting and analytics infrastructure that they can use to find and correct misuse.<sup>189</sup> Indeed, regtech is an opportunity for a partnership between regulators and compliance companies that benefits both parties. As a result, various governments are showing interest in regtech technologies. For example, the United Kingdom Financial Conduct Authority issued a paper in November 2015 calling for public comments to help the U.K. government better understand and promote regtech.<sup>190</sup> To date, no U.S. regulator has made a similar call for comments.

As policymakers approach regtech, here are a few recommendations they should keep in mind:

- This use of IT is not unique to financial services. Policymakers should support the use and adoption of regtech, not just for financial services, but also for a wide range of other industries under intense scrutiny, such as the health-care industry, public utilities, and sectors with environmental reporting requirements.
- Regulators should partner with financial institutions offering regtech applications to support these services by removing inconsistencies of interpretation and updating obsolete reporting portals to improve reporting efficiency.
- Policymakers should encourage financial regulators and fintech companies to develop open-source platforms for financial regulation, where the system can stream machine-readable reporting data directly to the regulator. This type of system allows third parties to create apps for analytics and visualization of that data, improving transparency in the system.<sup>191</sup>

## THE CHALLENGES CONFRONTING FINTECH FOR BUSINESSES AND POLICYMAKERS

A number of challenges may limit rapid growth and fintech transformation. Companies implementing fintech, whether incumbents or new entrants, face a complex and uncertain regulatory environment, rules designed for old business models, and restrictions on where they can store and transmit data. Slow-moving regulatory processes have difficulty keeping up with rapidly developing fintech applications. In addition, differences in national financial regulations make it even more difficult to develop seamless, cross-border solutions. Finally, the financial sector also faces security issues that can lead to fraud, theft, and network downtime.

#### A Patchwork of Complex Regulations

Most countries have a highly complex regulatory environment for financial services. As a result, policymakers find it challenging to support fintech innovation and uphold consumer and financial system protections.

#### International Regulations

Financial companies doing business across borders must navigate a complex patchwork of rules to bring their services to global markets, since each country has different financial regulations. Imagine if every nation had significantly different regulations for social networks. Global solutions, like Facebook or Whatsapp, would have had a significantly more difficult time scaling their services internationally. This is the challenge facing many fintech companies, especially those focused on cross-border payment and transfer systems, such as digital currencies and remittances.

Fortunately, there are already many international efforts to harmonize regulations. Several international bodies are getting involved in rules regarding fintech. For example, Basel III is a comprehensive set of regulations created by regulators from 27 countries to help mitigate global financial risk, improve banks' transparency, and coordinate global economic policy.<sup>192</sup> Basel III, which is expected to be implemented by 2019, will affect fintech applications offered by the traditional banking sector. For example, Basel III discourages loan securitization and requires that banks modify their risk models, both of which when fully implemented will restrict the types of lending services banks can offer.

In addition, in March 2016, the Financial Stability Board (FSB), comprised of central bankers, regulators, and finance ministry officials from the Group of 20 economies, agreed on a framework for categorizing different fintech applications, and assessing the potential risks that fintech may pose for the broader financial services system.<sup>193</sup> Finally, industry-wide initiatives have helped establish market standards and bring more harmony to international standards. For example, the Single Euro Payments Area (SEPA) and TARGET2 are EU initiatives for retail payment systems and large value payment systems, respectively, that have harmonized how payments are conducted across borders in EU member states, helping the financial industry update legacy systems to address new technologies.<sup>194</sup>

Fintech companies, which often offer global, scalable products over the Internet, face significantly different regulations from nation to nation.

#### National Regulations

How fintech fits with financial regulations is still an open question. Many rules designed to specifically address recent advances in fintech are still under regulatory review, or regulators have simply not addressed how current laws apply to new kinds of technology-enabled services—all of which has created significant regulatory uncertainty. While countries around the world have created patchworks of national laws that address financial innovation, this section will focus on the efforts of U.S. federal regulators.

There have been a few direct efforts by U.S. federal regulators to address fintech innovation. For example, in March 2016, the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency (OOC), which oversees the national bank-chartering system, became the first federal regulator to issue a formal call for officials to start crafting a new framework aimed at governing the rapidly growing fintech sector.<sup>195</sup> Similarly, the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (CFPB) recently started accepting complaints from consumers encountering problems with online alternative lenders, and could use that data for future enforcement purposes.<sup>196</sup> In addition, the U.S. Federal Reserve also requested public comment on a 2013 consultation paper about improving the U.S. payment system, the results of which were published in 2015.<sup>197</sup> Finally, several federal agencies have issued guidance on virtual currencies, including the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) and the IRS.<sup>198</sup>

Many different types of U.S. federal regulations apply to fintech companies, including banking laws; consumer protection disclosure requirements; prohibitions on unfair, deceptive, or abusive practices; and anti-money-laundering rules. First, banks must follow federal banking laws, which exempts them from getting licensed by each state as a money sender.<sup>199</sup> Some fintech companies want to become banks themselves in order to offer banking services, but the approval process is very difficult.<sup>200</sup> Indeed, from 2009 to 2013, only seven new banks received charters from the federal government.<sup>201</sup> The OCC is investigating whether to create a charter for fintech companies, allowing them to offer deposit and loan services without complying with state regulations.<sup>202</sup>

Second, financial companies must comply with consumer-disclosure requirements, which are often the centerpiece of consumer financial protection regulations. For example, the Community Reinvestment Act, the Equal Credit Opportunity Act, the Fair Credit Report Act, the Fair Debt Collection Practices Act, the Fair Housing Act, the Real Estate Procedures Act, the Truth in Lending Act, the Trust in Savings Act, and securities law all require financial institutions to provide detailed disclosures to consumers.<sup>203</sup>

Third, there are multiple federal entities governing legal prohibitions on unfair, deceptive, or abusive practices, such as the Federal Trade Commission (FTC), CFPB, and federal prudential bank regulators, such as the OCC and the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (FDIC).

Finally, the United States has a patchwork of anti-money-laundering (AML) regulations.<sup>204</sup> AML rules have gained more attention recently, as regulators have increasingly become

concerned that terrorists and criminals will exploit fintech to support their illegal activities.<sup>205</sup> The federal government has targeted fintech companies for violating AML laws. For example, in May 2015, the Financial Crimes Enforcement Network (FinCEN)— an agency that operates under the umbrella of the U.S. Department of Treasury—took civil action against the virtual currency exchange Ripple labs for not following AML rules, resulting in a \$700,000 fine.<sup>206</sup>

#### Subnational Regulations

Subnational governments, such as states, have compounded the problem of multiple and varied laws between countries by creating their own additional rules and regulations. U.S. state regulation of the financial industry made sense when local brick-and-mortar banks handled payments, insurance, loans, and consumer finances, but less so in an age where financial services operate across borders. Subnational regulation can introduce unnecessary and unreasonable compliance costs for businesses and threaten the viability of various innovative approaches to online financial services, such as virtual currencies. Firms using fintech applications are increasingly facing a confusing patchwork of conflicting subnational laws that could limit deployment of this technology.

For example, in the United States, the insurance industry is regulated at the state level, and when a new company tries to bring an insurance product to market, it must comply with at least 50 different sets of rules.<sup>207</sup> Similarly, payment and virtual currency businesses must get a state-issued money sender or transmitter license. In some cases, states have passed laws to specifically regulate digital-currency businesses. For example, in June 2015, the New York Department of Financial Services created regulations that were similar to the state's money-transmitter licensing but specific to virtual-currency businesses.<sup>208</sup>

#### **Restrictions on Information Flows**

Many fintech companies are offering global solutions that function most effectively when unconstrained by national borders. And yet, the problem facing fintech (and other platform-based digital services) is that current international trade rules do not reflect modern trade and its reliance on data. The current rules governing services trade, embodied in the World Trade Organization's General Agreement on Trade in Services, are outdated. Few effective mechanisms exist to address the discriminatory use of "behind the border" regulatory barriers that restrict services trade, including in the financial sector.

Dozens of countries have erected measures that force data to be stored within a country's geographic borders—a practice known as "data localization."<sup>209</sup> Some defenders of these policies assert that they are designed to increase the privacy or security of their citizens' data, but as ITIF has clearly shown in *The False Promise of Data Nationalism*, absolutely no increased privacy or security results from mandates that restrict data from leaving a nation.<sup>210</sup> Instead, these policies are motivated by misguided self-interest: By creating rules that advantage domestic firms over foreign firms, many countries believe they will build a stronger domestic tech industry or gain short-term economic value, such as jobs in domestic data centers.

Data localization can have many negative impacts on fintech firms, including making data processing much more difficult, if not impossible. To the extent that data-localization policies require businesses to build out physical infrastructure in every jurisdiction in which they operate, these impositions increase costs, raising prices for consumers and reducing the international competitiveness of a nation's firms. For example, Venezuela has passed regulations requiring that IT infrastructure for payment processing be located domestically.<sup>211</sup> Similarly, rules in countries, such as Russia, South Korea, and China, that restrict how all personal information about their citizens can leave their borders can also have an undue effect on the financial sector.<sup>212</sup>

One of the biggest opportunities to push back on barriers to financial-data flows was the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) trade agreement. The TPP takes a number of positive steps that address modern trade barriers, including provisions that prohibit forced data localization.<sup>213</sup> However, the TPP's carve-out for financial data—at the request of the United States—was a step backwards that could be misused to justify data-localization policies. No sector, including the financial sector, should be exempt from prohibitions against policies that limit cross-border data flows.<sup>214</sup> Thankfully, the U.S. Trade Representative is currently working on a fix to this issue that would be included in other future trade deals, such as the Trade in Services Agreement (TiSA).<sup>215</sup>

#### **Slow Pace of Regulation**

National regulators often cannot keep up with the pace of innovation in financial services. The standard U.S. rulemaking process forces regulators to spend a considerable amount of time exploring the issues related to new market developments, allowing for public comment (typically within 90 days), and for regulators to review those comments before finalizing the rule.<sup>216</sup> These rules are often decided without regulators receiving real-world feedback about regulatory effects, and once decided, rules are rarely revisited. As one regulator explains, this process increases the pressure for regulators to get the rules right the first time to avoid "protracted litigation over authority," which further increases the time it takes to implement them.<sup>217</sup> For example, as of July 2016, the SEC has missed 271 deadlines for regulations proposed in the Dodd-Frank Act.<sup>218</sup> This sluggish regulatory pace is not optimal to keep up with change, and whether the rules they create for fintech strike the right balance between encouraging innovation in financial services and protecting consumers.

#### **Security Concerns**

The entire financial services sector, including fintech firms, has to grapple with numerous evolving security threats.

Financial companies are under constant attack from numerous malicious actors—such as nation states, criminal hackers, and hacktivists—seeking to cause mischief or steal money. In addition, insider threats that result from poor security practices, disgruntled employees, and weaknesses in third-party providers can cause damage not just to financial institutions themselves but also to the businesses and consumers they serve.<sup>219</sup> These threats can result

in data breaches, large scale theft or fraud, corrupt data, and downtime in networks that can be costly to financial institutions and their customers.

Many fintech businesses have been the target of hackers trying to steal money. For example, once the world's largest Bitcoin exchange, Mt. Gox declared bankruptcy after hackers stole a portion of 850,000 bitcoins, valued at that time to be roughly \$450 million, which the company said went missing from its exchange. (Mt. Gox later said it found 24 percent of the missing bitcoins.)<sup>220</sup> More generally, financial institutions have also suffered numerous large-scale data breaches in the last few years. For example, a cyberattack on JPMorgan Chase in 2014 led to a data breach that affected more than 76 million households and 7 million small businesses.<sup>221</sup> These data breaches are expensive. A 2014 study found that the average cost of a data breach is \$201 per stolen record, and \$206 if that record is stolen from the financial sector.<sup>222</sup>

Fraud has also been on the rise.<sup>223</sup> The Federal Trade Commission recorded 1.2 million complaints of fraud in the United States in 2015, an increase of incidents by nearly 300 percent since 2005.<sup>224</sup> The growing popularity of mobile payments has resulted in a growth of "card-not-present" fraud—a type of unauthorized credit card usage where merchants do not have access to physical cards to verify the actual cardholder authorizes the purchase.<sup>225</sup> This type of fraud has increased losses from \$2.1 billion in 2011 to an estimated \$3.8 billion in 2016, and will likely continue to grow.<sup>226</sup> Furthermore, recent data breaches and successful cyberattacks have resulted in incidents of large-scale fraud. For example, hackers used security flaws in the software of the Society for Worldwide Interbank Financial (SWIFT), which is the global financial network that roughly 11,000 financial institutions around the world use to transfer funds across borders, to commit several fraudulent transfers from its member banks, stealing millions.<sup>227</sup>

Besides stealing money, cyberattacks can also corrupt or destroy a financial institution's critical data. For example, in 2013, several South Korean banks were the target of malware—the umbrella term for software designed for malicious purposes—that erased the banks' institutional and customer data.<sup>228</sup> Concern for this issue caused the U.S. Federal Financial Institutions Examination Council (FFIEC) to recommend that financial institutions develop a plan to respond to destructive malware attacks to ensure their backup systems are not corrupted or destroyed.<sup>229</sup>

Internal system errors and external threats, such Denial of Service (DDoS) attacks—where an attacker temporarily interrupts an online service by flooding it with superfluous web traffic—can lead to outages and downtime in networks, disrupting business and incurring significant financial and legal costs for the affected financial institution. For example, in 2011, an upgrade to Bank of America's website accidently caused an outage of its online services for six days.<sup>230</sup> Similarly, in 2012 alone, hackers used DDoS attacks to cause disruptions in several major online banking sites, such as Bank of America, BB&T, Capital One, Citigroup, Fifth Third Bank, HSBC, PNC, U.S. Bancorp, and Wells Fargo.<sup>231</sup> In these attacks, no information or money is stolen, but the disruption can cost financial institutions up to \$100,000 an hour, according to a survey of IT professionals across a diverse range of U.S. industries conducted by the information services and analytics company Neustar.<sup>232</sup>

Unsurprisingly, many fintech firms are working diligently to close security gaps. Fintech firms have adopted hardware, software, and analytics to fortify their defenses, as well as security practices to reduce insider threats. Banks and various payment companies have started to roll out various security technologies and practices to fortify their products and prevent fraud, such as adopting encryption, behavioral analytics, tokenization, 3-D secure, EMV chip technology, and the National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST) cybersecurity framework.<sup>233</sup>

#### POLICY PRINCIPLES TO ENABLE FINTECH TO FLOURISH

Given the transformative potential of fintech, policy should tilt toward enabling fintech transformation. The following are 10 principles that policymakers should follow as they assess how and when to support and regulate fintech.

#### **1. Support Fintech Transformation**

Governments should promote the transformation of the financial services industry through fintech. One way is by adopting the technology for their own transactions. By becoming early adopters, national, subnational, and local governments can promote broader adoption of fintech. This will help to reduce risks associated with fintech and encourage others to adopt and invest in the technology. For example, a state government could enable a universal mobile payment option for all state-government services, allowing users to pay their taxes and acquire their hunting or fishing licenses from the same convenient platform. These efforts should also include adopting solutions from fintech companies to improve government operational reporting, financial transparency, management, and budgetary decisions. The government of Estonia, for example, has started to use blockchains to secure over 1 million patient health records.<sup>234</sup>

National governments should also fund research and development (R&D) for fintech applications, focusing on underlying technological challenges, such as improving cybersecurity, exploring innovative uses for fintech applications, and implementing instant-payment-processing systems. Government investment in R&D played a key role in developing various technologies, such as smartphones and the Internet.<sup>235</sup> Because early-phase technology research often proves concepts rather than creates commercially viable products and can exhibit significant spillovers, firms are likely to underinvest. Similarly, technical financial infrastructures, such as instant-payment systems, rely on standardized technical specifications to allow independent systems to interface and work seamlessly together, which often requires cooperation between the public and private sector.

#### 2. Work to Ensure That Regulations Encourage Innovation in Financial Services

Because of fintech's considerable benefits, national regulators should ensure that regulations enable innovation to flourish while at the same time achieving regulatory goals.

Policymakers should balance the risks associated with fintech with a recognition of the potential for productivity-enhancing disruption.

Because the financial services industry is rapidly evolving, policymakers should draw clear boundaries and set priorities for regulation. For example, regulators may place a higher priority on examining rules for alternative lending than crowdfunding because of the higher risk of abuse. Furthermore, policymakers should decide what is out of scope for fintech regulations. Certainly some technologies that enable fintech—such as operating systems or underlying technical architectures—also enable a host of other nonfinancial activities.<sup>236</sup> The goal of this prioritization is to signal to the market that a company is not necessarily going to be subject to regulations just because it is tangentially related to fintech.

Currently, several efforts are underway for various regulators to understand and foster growth in fintech. For example, in the United States, the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency's recent report on supporting innovation in the federal banking system, the first principle is to support responsible innovation by understanding and evaluating different types of fintech products and services to ensure a "thoughtful assessment of associated risks."237 Similarly, the United Kingdom has created a national strategy for how to foster fintech innovation. As part of this, the U.K. financial regulator, the Financial Conduct Authority (FCA), launched "Project Innovate" to help companies work with regulators to launch innovative financial products, and plans to expand this program to allow fintech firms to test products in the market under regulatory scrutiny.<sup>238</sup> In the United States, the CFPB has a similar program called "Project Catalyst," in which regulators work with innovators to encourage them to adopt consumer protection directly into their products and services in the hopes that the agency will not pursue enforcement actions against them.<sup>239</sup> These education efforts and "regulatory sandboxes"—where regulators work with companies to understand how they are incorporating technological innovations into their products and test how regulations would affect these services-help regulators support both innovation and consumer protection.

3. Remove Duplicative Regulations in Financial Services

The patchwork of laws governing fintech companies can create duplicative requirements from multiple regulators. For example, consumer-disclosure requirements are often the centerpiece of consumer financial protection regulations.<sup>240</sup> Unfortunately, financial-disclosure requirements are arduous and costly, and as a result an entire industry has evolved to focus on developing compliance systems.<sup>241</sup> Similarly, in the United States, there are dozens of federal watchdogs who police anti-money-laundering rules, leading to duplicative requirements.<sup>242</sup>

Where there is a lot of overlap, policymakers should strive to coordinate and centralize these activities to streamline the process and reduce the regulatory burden on fintech companies.

Policymakers should balance the risks associated with fintech with a recognition of its benefits, such as enhancing productivity and reducing costs.

#### 4. Regulate Fintech at the National Level

One of the largest challenges of regulating Internet-based business models is that they are often subject to the jurisdiction of subnational governments, such as states, that create their own rules and regulations. When compounded, a fintech company offering solutions across the United States could face rules from each state and territory where it operates, not including federal requirements. This system creates unnecessary and unreasonable compliance costs on businesses and threatens the viability of a national market for fintech.

A better approach would be for states either to defer to the national government or work in partnership with all states to create a single, national approach to policy. In the former situation, U.S. states would give the federal government a grace period wherein Congress or federal regulators would have the right of first refusal for creating rules that govern a particular fintech-enabled service.

If national regulators choose not to regulate a fintech application and subnational governments, such as state regulators, still believe they need to intervene, they should do so. But subnational governments should cooperate to harmonize their policies, so that there is not an undue burden on companies operating across borders. For example, 47 states, the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico, and the Virgin Islands, passed the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act, harmonizing their laws concerning the retention of paper records and validity of electronic signatures.<sup>243</sup> However, subnational governments should avoid creating rules designed to protect incumbent financial institutions over new ones.

#### **5. Use Regulatory Enforcement Actions to Incentivize Financial Services Companies to Protect Consumers**

In the United States, regulators such as the FTC, CFPB, and SEC are closely scrutinizing fintech applications to protect consumers. For example, the FTC recently launched a series of policy forums where it will be discussing the implication of fintech on consumers, starting with marketplace lending.<sup>244</sup> This regulatory oversight keeps companies in check, promotes fair competition, and upholds consumer protections. To maximize its effectiveness and minimize any negative effects, any agency action should create a system of incentives that promotes desirable behavior and discourages undesirable behavior in a marketplace, doing so in a way that limits compliance costs. However, regulators can also go too far and regulate against companies acting in good faith to bring an innovation to market. This approach would limit fintech innovation, because if innovators fear they will be punished for every mistake, they will be much less assertive in trying to develop the next fintech application and will spend more time and effort on compliance, rather than innovation. For example, penalizing a company for a small technical violation of a consumer-protection statute that caused little or no harm to consumers will likely push that company to spend more resources on lawyers rather than on improving the fintech product itself.<sup>245</sup>

Instead, regulators should evaluate enforcement actions based on two dimensions: whether the company acted intentionally or negligently and whether a company's action resulted in real consumer harm.<sup>246</sup> Regulators would then use a sliding scale to determine penalties, where unintentional, harmless actions receive no penalty and intentional, harmful actions receive large penalties. As they evaluate enforcement actions, regulators should treat negligence as intentional. This strategy will not punish companies for innovating and will send clear signals to companies about what behavior is off-limits to better protect consumers.

#### 6. Create Tech-Neutral Rules

Policymakers should adopt technology-neutral rules that neither favor nor disadvantage any particular fintech application, to create a level playing field for innovation. While financial regulators should take into account differing technologies, they should treat similar products and services with similar rules. For example, virtual currency businesses often function similarly to mobile payment businesses and transfer services. Each of these types of businesses should function under similar rules.

Clearly, all fintech businesses are not the same. The concerns associated with moneylaundering abuse from unregulated digital currencies may not be the same as from traditional banking. Where there are differences in technologies, policymakers should establish rules that recognize the risks distinct to (or irrelevant to) particular fintech applications.

#### 7. Encourage a Level Playing Field Between Incumbents and New Entrants

A key goal of any regulation of fintech should be to create a level playing field between new entrants and incumbent financial services to ensure neither has a regulatory advantage. Traditional financial companies, such as banks, tend to have a higher regulatory burden, and are the focus of many different national and subnational regulatory agencies. In contrast, entrants and start-ups tend to have less of a regulatory spotlight on them. For example, the start-ups Prosper and Lending Circle are able to operate under U.S. financial regulations more easily than banks, which were saddled with a higher number of restrictions after the 2008 financial crisis.<sup>247</sup>

While policymakers should not regulate all new fintech applications as they would traditional financial goods and services, they should seek to create parity between market entrants and market incumbents. Unfortunately, many market incumbents (e.g., banks) that are experimenting with fintech applications are restricted by a set of rules that many new entrants (e.g., start-ups) are able to escape. Policymakers should ensure companies offering similar fintech products and services follow similar sets of rules, ideally designed in a way that supports fintech innovation.

#### 8. Promote Fintech Cybersecurity

The importance of cybersecurity continues to grow for fintech businesses as they become more reliant on interconnected systems. And yet, despite this digital transformation, both the public and private sector have failed to keep pace with cybersecurity threats. Financial businesses, especially banks, continue to be the target of both hacking that has resulted in the exposure of millions of consumer records. And complex financial systems continue to lack resiliency, which can result in errors when financial institutions make changes to complex IT systems.<sup>248</sup> The public sector has a role to play in ensuring high levels of cybersecurity and reducing the risks of fintech firms.

To ensure that fintech companies are creating secure services, governments should create incentives for better cybersecurity in fintech products through purchasing, regulation, and oversight. Through procurement processes, governments can ensure that the fintech products they adopt have a high level of security. National regulators can also give the private sector incentives for cybersecurity in fintech applications. Regulators should work with financial institutions to create industry-led cybersecurity standards for various fintech applications. The goal of these efforts should be to shift company resources to improving cybersecurity and better protect consumers without setting prescriptive standards. Finally, regulators should ensure that the private sector keeps its promises related to cybersecurity through enforcement actions. For example, in March 2016, the CFPB imposed its first consent decree with \$100,000 penalty on Dwolla Inc.—an Iowa peer-to-peer payment system—for misrepresenting its data security practices by failing to implement appropriate security measures.<sup>249</sup>

#### 9. Support Standards Development and Financial Data Interoperability

National governments should engage with the financial-services industry for private-sector led standards development and best practices around fintech issues, and seek opportunities to participate and promote international collaboration on consensus-based standards adoption. Data standardization and harmonized definitions could allow financial regulators to improve their efficiency by enabling them to share information and decrease risk across the financial sector. However, while regulators around the world have made progress with data harmonization, a number of barriers remain, such as national legal and regulatory impediments to sharing data. In addition, many financial institutions still have not adopted "an integrated data dictionary and taxonomy," which is required by the Basel Committee.<sup>250</sup> Furthermore, global regulatory frameworks and financial infrastructures, such as wholesale payments systems, also differ in the definitions they apply to financial concepts and data.

Policymakers should strive to remove the existing regulatory impediments to sharing and using data for regulatory purposes. This step includes removing inconsistences from how different financial regulations around the world interpret regulatory requirements and definitions, helping to achieve clarity between regulators and the industry. The private sector should work with national regulators to intensify efforts to standardize data, how it is shared, and the definitions of regulatory concepts.

National government should also promote financial data interoperability—the ability of different IT systems to communicate, exchange data, and cooperatively use that data—especially among new technologies, embedded financial architectures, and regulators.

Though industry should lead standards development and harmonization, national governments can bring together disparate market players across different financial services industries, standards bodies, and encourage and promote interoperability across different types of financial data.

#### 10. Promote International Harmonization of Laws Affecting the Financial-Services Sector

Digital technologies are driving a rising share of services trade in the global economy, especially in the financial-services sector.<sup>251</sup> The IT revolution has reduced the transaction costs and information asymmetries associated with international trade through platforms and support services that make it easier for fintech firms to access international markets. Digital innovations, such as digital currency, online marketplaces, and remittance services, overcome many of the traditional constraints to international trade in services. Indeed, as of 2014, more than one-third of global financial investments were cross-border transactions.<sup>252</sup>

To enhance financial services around the globe, governments should seek to harmonize their laws and regulations that focus on the financial services industry, such as those affecting routing transactions, transparency, anti-money-laundering, regulatory compliance, and international access to financial data for law enforcement. A sound international framework of cooperation and coordination based on harmonization is essential to effective regulation and supervision of fintech applications, reducing systemic risks to financial stability, and ensuring innovation in financial services proceeds apace.

Countries should also avoid restricting financial-data flows and should actively push back on localized barriers to these data flows. One opportunity to accomplish this is in the Trade in Services agreement (TiSA), which is the next chance to build on the TPP's ecommerce and data-flow rules, and can update the current framework of rules to address these barriers and to protect the financial-data flows that many fintech applications rely on. The 23 members negotiating TiSA represent 75 percent of the world's \$44 trillion services market.<sup>253</sup> An ambitious and strong e-commerce chapter could lead to greater harmonization on the treatment and protection of data and data flows. This would allow fintech and other digital services to streamline business practices and increase efficiency around the globe.<sup>254</sup>
# CONCLUSION

At its heart, financial services are about the transfer of information. As such, the industry should be poised for significant transformation as fintech enables technology to automate functions now performed by humans and using cheaper, more general-purpose technology. However, given that the financial-services sector is highly regulated, policymakers will need to actively support fintech innovation for this transformation to occur in a timely manner, in part through innovation-friendly regulations.

#### **ENDNOTES**

 Low-income and minority consumers, who disproportionately use mobile devices for Internet access, gain more access to financial services as these services become accessible on mobile platforms. Paul Rappoport, James Alleman, and Lester Taylor, "Household Demand for Wireless Telephony: An Empirical Analysis" (presentation to the 31st Annual Telecommunications Policy Research Conference, George Mason University School of Law, Arlington, VA, September 19, 2003),

http://www.colorado.edu/engineering/alleman/print\_files/Household\_Demand\_for\_Wireless\_Telephone \_TPRC%202003.pdf; Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, *Consumers and Mobile Financial Services 2015* (Washington, DC: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, March 2015), http://www.federalreserve.gov/econresdata/consumers-and-mobile-financial-services-report-201503.pdf.

 Julian Skan, James Dickerson, and Luca Gagliardi, "Fintech and the Evolving Landscape: Landing Points for the Industry" (Accenture, 2016),

http://www.fintechinnovationlablondon.co.uk/pdf/Fintech\_Evolving\_Landscape\_2016.pdf. 3. S. P. "Why Fintech Won't Kill Banks," *The Economist*, June 16, 2015,

- http://www.economist.com/blogs/economist-explains/2015/06/economist-explains-12.
  "The Fight for the Customer: McKinsey Global Banking Annual Review 2015" (McKinsey, 2015), 3, http://www.mckinsey.com/industries/financial-services/our-insights/the-fight-for-the-customer-mckinsey-global-banking-annual-review-2015.
- Michael Pearson, "Innovation in Retail Banking, 7th Annual Edition" (Efma and Infosys, November 2015), https://www.edgeverve.com/finacle/resources/industry-reports/Documents/efma-innovationretail-banking-report-2015.pdf.
- Sofia, "How Banks Are Joining Hands With Fintech Firms to Serve Customers," *Let's Talk Payments*, October 15, 2015, http://letstalkpayments.com/how-banks-are-joining-hands-with-fintech-firms-toserve-customers/.
- For example, Citi Venture, the investment arm of Citigroup, invests in startups, innovation labs, and strategic partnerships with fintech firms to remain competitive. Citigroup, "Citi Ventures, Plug and Play Launch Global Fintech Accelerator With Locations in U.S., Germany, Singapore, Brazil and Spain" news release, December 2, 2014, http://www.citigroup.com/citi/news/2014/141202c.htm.
- Ben Woolsey and Emily Starbuck Gerson, "The History of Credit Cards," *Creditcards.com*, updated June 15, 2016, http://www.creditcards.com/credit-card-news/credit-cards-history-1264.php.
- "First ATM Opens for Business," History, accessed June 27, 2016, http://www.history.com/this-day-inhistory/first-atm-opens-for-business.
- 10. Stephen D. Simpson, "The Death of the Trading Floor," *Investopedia*, May 20, 2011, http://www.investopedia.com/financial-edge/0511/the-death-of-the-trading-floor.aspx.
- James L. Rowe Jr., "Buck Rogers' Technology Sweeps Banking," *The Washington Post*, April 4, 1983, https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1983/04/04/buck-rogers-technology-sweepsbanking/0da618ed-baa6-40e4-87ed-e9c52db01d9b/.
- Eilene Zimmerman, "The Evolution of Fintech," *The New York Times*, April 6, 2016, http://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/07/business/dealbook/the-evolution-of-fintech.html; Deloitte, "Mobile Banking: A Catalyst for improving bank performance," (*Deloitte Development LLC*, 2010), http://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/ie/Documents/Process/mobile\_banking\_bank\_perform ance.pdf.
- Bureau of Labor Statistics, Major Sector Multifactor Productivity (private business sector, labor productivity, 1987-2015; accessed October 3, 2016), http://data.bls.gov/.
- 14. "Financial Services Firm Credits AutoMate With Saving 400 Hours/Month in IT Tasks," AutoMate, accessed November 28, 2016, http://www.networkautomation.com/news/case-studies/42/.
- 15 Lauren Abdel-Razzaq, "Banks Redefine Role of Teller in Move Toward Technology," *The Detroit News*, February 27, 2015, http://www.detroitnews.com/story/business/2015/02/27/technology-changing-bankteller-role/24156071/.
- Daniel Castro, Robert Atkinson, and Stephen Ezell, "Embracing the Self-Service Economy" (Information Technology and Innovation Foundation, April 2010), http://www.itif.org/files/2010-self-serviceeconomy.pdf.
- 17. Rebecca Lynn, "Startups and the Un-Banking of America," *Tech Crunch*, June 29, 2014, https://techcrunch.com/2014/06/29/startups-and-the-un-banking-of-america/.

- "Digital Disruption: How Fintech Is Forcing Banking to a Tipping Point" (Citi GPS: Global Perspectives & Solutions, Mach 2016), https://ir.citi.com/SEBhgbdvxes95HWZMmFbjGiU%2FydQ9kbvEbHIruHR%2Fle%2F2Wza4cRvO QUNX8GBWVsV.
- 19. Samer Salty, "How Fintech Is Liberating Capital for SMEs, Efficiently," *Business Green*, May 26, 2016, http://www.businessgreen.com/bg/opinion/2459428/how-fintech-is-liberating-capital-for-smesefficiently.
- 20. Note the original post does not include Square, but was elaborated on in a follow-up interview with *Forbes.* See, "14 of the 18 Fintech Unicorns Are in Payments or Lending," *CB Insights*, November 17, 2015, https://www.cbinsights.com/blog/fin-tech-payments-lending-unicorns/; Samantha Sharf, "As Square Gears Up to Go Public: 11 Ways Payments Innovation Will Improve the Spending Experience," *Forbes*, November 18, 2015, http://www.forbes.com/sites/samanthasharf/2015/11/18/as-square-gears-up-to-go-public-11-ways-payments-innovation-will-improve-the-buying-experience/.
- 21. Ibid.
- 22. U.S. Census Bureau, Retail Trade Report (monthly & annual retail trade; accessed August 3, 2016), http://www.census.gov/retail/index.html.
- 23. The merchant's bank is often referred to as an acquirer, and the consumer's bank is often referred to as an issuer. See Catalin Zorzini, "What Is Difference Between a Payment Gateway, Payment Processor, and a Merchant Account?" *Ecommerce Platforms*, August 07, 2015, http://ecommerce-platforms.com/ecommerce-selling-advice/what-is-difference-between-a-payment-gateway-payment-processor-and-a-merchant-account.
- 24 "2015 The Global E-Commerce Payments Guide" (Adyen, 2015), https://www.adyen.com/dam/documentation/paymentmethods/global-ecommerce-payments-guide-2015.
- 25. Amit Goel, "41 APIs Making Waves in Fintech," *Let's Talk Payments*, September 14, 2015, https://letstalkpayments.com/41-apis-making-waves-in-fintech/.
- 26. Nick Wingfield, "More Brands Mean Many More Buttons for Quirky Amazon Service," *The New York Times*, March 31, 2016, http://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/01/technology/amazon-widens-its-push-button-e-commerce-horizons.html.
- Developed Pacific nations include Australia, Japan, and South Korea. Jacob Poushter, "Smartphone Ownership and Internet Usage Continues to Climb in Emerging Economies," *Pew Research Center*, February 22, 2016, http://www.pewglobal.org/2016/02/22/smartphone-ownership-and-internet-usagecontinues-to-climb-in-emerging-economies/.
- 28. For example, see, "Mobile Banking" *Bank of America*, accessed August 2, 2016, https://www.bankofamerica.com/online-banking/mobile.go.
- 29. Research has not followed up on the survey to ascertain the change since 2015. Board of Governors, "Consumers and Mobile Financial Services."
- 30. James Rufus Koren, "JPMorgan's Answer to Apple Pay and Other Mobile Wallet Apps: Chase Pay," *Los Angeles Times*, October 27, 2015, http://www.latimes.com/business/la-fi-jpmorgan-apple-pay-chase-pay-20151026-story.html.
- 31. Danny Fundinger, "Proximity and Remote Mobile Wallets: What's the Difference?" *Mobile Enterprise*, February 2, 2015, http://asmarterplanet.com/mobile-enterprise/blog/2015/02/mobile-wallets-proximity-and-remote.html.
- 32. "Make a Payment in a Few Seconds," *PayPal*, accessed August 3, 2016, https://www.paypal.com/webapps/mpp/send-money-online.
- Ayden, "Adyen Mobile Payments Index Reveals 36% of Global Mobile Payments Are Now on iPhone," news release, August 7, 2015, https://www.adyen.com/fr\_FR/presse-et-medias/press-releases/pressrelease-detail/2015/adyen-mobile-payments-index-reveals-36-of-global-mobile-payments-are-now-oniphone.
- 34. Jacques Fusilier, "Guess Where the World's Leading Mobile Money System, M-Pesa, Resides?" *Mobile Enterprise*, September 26, 2014, http://asmarterplanet.com/mobile-enterprise/blog/2014/09/guess-worlds-leading-mobile-money-system-m-pesa-resides.html.
- 35. For example, food trucks, which have been traditionally cash-only operations, have increasingly adopted terminals to accommodate mobile payments. Ricky Ribeiro, "Food Trucks: Where Mobile Payments Meet Mobile Food," *BizTech*, March 26, 2012, http://www.biztechmagazine.com/article/2012/03/food-trucks-where-mobile-payments-meet-mobile-food.

- 36. Sharon Profis, "Everything You Need to Know About NFC and Mobile Payments," CNET, September 09, 2014, http://www.cnet.com/how-to/how-nfc-works-and-mobile-payments/; "The iBeacon/BLE vs NFC Debate: Now the Truth" (white paper, Mobile Payments Today, February 03, 2014), http://www.mobilepaymentstoday.com/whitepapers/the-ibeaconble-vs-nfc-debate-now-the-truth/.
- 37. Robert P. Sabella, "How Does HCE Work?" NFC Bootcamp, 2015, http://www.nfcbootcamp.com/hce-work/.
- 38. Gautam Garg, "QR Code Payments: Everything You Need to Know," *Scanova*, accessed August 3, 2016, http://scanova.io/blog/blog/2015/04/08/qr-code-payment/.
- 39. Swen van Klaarbergen, "Mobile Payment Transactions: BLE and/or NFC?" (white paper, UL Transaction Security's Mobile Competence Center, accessed April 11, 2016), http://newscience.ul.com/wpcontent/uploads/2014/04/mobile\_payment\_transactions\_ble\_and\_or\_nfc.pdf.
- 40. For example, Google is experimenting with a payments app called "Hands Free" that uses Wi-Fi, BLE, and location services to determine you are in a participating store to make a payment. When a consumers want to make a purchase, they will only need to say "I'll pay with Google" and give their initials to complete a transaction with a store's representative, who can authenticate a person's identity via the picture on the person's profile. Pali Bhat, "Testing, Testing One, Two, Hands Free," *Google Commerce Blog*, March 2, 2016, http://googlecommerce.blogspot.com/2016/03/testing-testing-one-two-hands-free.html.
- 41. Renee Morad, "Get On Board With Mobile Payments," *Tech4BusinessNow*, July 21, 2015, http://tech4businessnow.com/get-on-board-with-mobile-payments/.
- 42 For examples see Nicole Narea, "Square, LevelUp, Shopkeep: A Small Business Guide to Mobile Pointof-Sale Systems," *Forbes*, July 23, 2015, http://www.forbes.com/sites/smallbusinessworkshop/2015/07/23/square-levelup-shopkeep-a-smallbusiness-guide-to-mobile-point-of-sale-systems/#4d6815c23fb7.
- 43. Terry Bradford and William R. Keeton, "New Person-to-Person Payment Methods: Have Checks Met Their Match?" (Kansas City, MO: Federal Reserve Bank of Kansas City, 2012), https://www.kansascityfed.org/publicat/econrev/pdf/12q3Bradford-Keeton.pdf.
- 44. Spencer Tierney, "What Are the Best Ways to Send Money to an Individual?' Nerd Wallet, February 9, 2016, http://www.nerdwallet.com/blog/banking/faq-send-money-individual/; Jamie Roberts, "Person to Person SMS Payments," Mobile Transaction, http://www.mobiletransaction.org/person-to-person-sms-payments/.
- 45. Ibid.
- Bart Brooks, "Online Peer-to-Peer Mobile Payment Systems: What's Out There?" NASDAQ, June 18, 2014, http://www.nasdaq.com/article/online-peertopeer-mobile-payment-systems-whats-out-there-cm362663#/ixzz3rJZveagg.
- 47. "Sending Money Using Your Balance, Bank Account or Debit Card Is Free With Venmo," Venmo, accessed August 23, 2016, https://venmo.com/about/fees/.
- 48. "About," Dwolla, accessed August 23, 2016, https://www.dwolla.com/about.
- 49. Robin Sidel and Daisuke Wakabayashi, "Apple, Banks in Talks on Mobile Person-to-Person Payment Service," *The Wall Street Journal*, November 11, 2015, http://www.wsj.com/articles/apple-in-talks-withu-s-banks-to-develop-mobile-person-to-person-payment-service-1447274074; ClearXchange, "U.S. Banks Unite to Form Industry Leading Secure Real-Time Payments Network," news release, October 26, 2015, https://www.clearxchange.com/news.
- 50. John Heggestuen, "The Peer-to-Peer Payments Report: The Exploding Market for Smartphone Apps That Transfer Money," *Business Insider*, May 11, 2015, http://www.businessinsider.com/growth-in-peerto-peer-payment-apps-report-2015-4.
- 51. "What Is Batch Processing?" TransFirst, accessed August 3, 2016, http://www.transfirst.com/resources/merchant-basics/what-is-batch-processing.
- 52. National Automated Clearing House Association, "What Is ACH?: Quick Facts About the Automated Clearing House (ACH) Network," news release, October 1, 2015, https://www.nacha.org/news/what-ach-quick-facts-about-automated-clearing-house-ach-network.
- 53. Emma Dunkley, "RBS's Tech Wake-Up Call to Banks," *Financial Times*, June 17, 2015, http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/0efa0e4a-1502-11e5-9509-00144feabdc0.html#axzz47bbBPYli; Suzanne Tindal, "Westpac Batch Glitch Sees Payment Delays," *ZDNet*, July 26, 2011, http://www.zdnet.com/article/westpac-batch-glitch-sees-payment-delays/.

- 54. David Henry, "Big U.S. Banks to Take on Tech Rivals with Instant Payments," *Reuters*, March 9, 2016, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-banks-payments-insight-idUSKCN0WB0DO.
- 55. Maria Aspan, "The Latest Moves in the Battle to Become the Next PayPal," *Inc.*, September 16, 2015, http://www.inc.com/maria-aspan/wepay-ach-payments.html.
- 56. "Flavors of Fast: A Trip Around the World in Immediate Payments" (Jacksonville, FL: FIS, May 2015), https://www.fisglobal.com/-/media/FISGlobal/Files/Report/Flavours\_Of\_Fast.pdf.
- 57. "What Type of Payments Can Be Made Through Faster Payments?" Faster Payments, accessed September 21, 2016, http://www.fasterpayments.org.uk/about-us/benefits-faster-payments; "Paym Launch Confirmed – Pay Using Just a Mobile Number from 29<sup>th</sup> April," Faster Payments, accessed September 23, 2016, http://www.fasterpayments.org.uk/news/paym-launch-confirmed-pay-using-justmobile-number-29th-april.
- Michael Corkery and Nathaniel Popper, "Under Pressure, Big Banks Vie for Instant Payment Market," *The New York Times*, August 1, 2016, http://www.nytimes.com/2016/08/02/business/dealbook/banksmobile-payment-wells-fargo.html.
- "Fast Deposits Come Standard.," Square, accessed September 28, 2016, https://squareup.com/pos/deposits.
- 60. U.S. Federal Reserve, "Federal Reserve Engages in Effort to Assess Faster Payments Solutions," news release, March 29, 2016, https://fedpaymentsimprovement.org/news/press-releases/fre-in-effort-to-assess-faster-payments/.
- 61. U.S. Government Accountability Office (GAO), "Virtual Economies and Currencies" (Washington, DC: GAO, May 2013), http://www.gao.gov/assets/660/654620.pdf.
- 62. Satoshi Nakamoto, "Bitcoin: A Peer-to-Peer Electronic Cash System," *Bitcoin.org*, October 31, 2008, https://bitcoin.org/bitcoin.pdf.
- 63. "Crypto-Currency Market Capitalizations," Coin Market Cap, accessed August 3, 2016, https://coinmarketcap.com/.
- Laura Shin, "Canada Has Been Experimenting With a Digital Fiat Currency Called CAD-COIN," *Forbes*, June 16, 2016, http://www.forbes.com/sites/laurashin/2016/06/16/canada-has-beenexperimenting-with-a-digital-fiat-currency-called-cad-coin/#5eb84cdb1b0c.
- 65. Each unit of bitcoin is created and circulated through a process called "mining," in which users download computer software that they use to solve complex computational equations generated by the decentralized network. These equations, known as "hashes," verify all digital-currency transactions over the network, mathematically proving the transactions took place at a specific moment in time to prevent problems like double spending—where a single unit of digital currency is used in multiple transactions at the same time. When a miner solves the equation, a block is added to the blockchain and the miner is rewarded with newly minted digital currency. GAO, "Virtual Economies and Currencies."
- 66. Robert D. Atkinson, Daniel Castro, and Alan McQuinn, "ITIF Comments to the New York State Department of Financial Services on the Proposed BitLicense Framework" (Information Technology and Innovation Foundation, October 21, 2014), https://itif.org/publications/2014/10/21/itif-commentsnew-york-state-department-financial-services-proposed.
- 67. Dan Blystone, "Bitcoin Transactions Vs. Credit Card Transactions," *Investopedia*, May 22, 2015, http://www.investopedia.com/articles/forex/042215/bitcoin-transactions-vs-credit-card-transactions.asp.
- 68. Heike Mai, "Instant Revolution of Payments?" (Frankfurt: Deutsche Bank, December 9, 2015), https://www.dbresearch.com/PROD/DBR\_INTERNET\_EN-PROD/PROD0000000003785/4/Justant\_revolution\_of\_neumonts0/63E\_The\_quest\_for\_real.pdf
  - PROD/PROD0000000378543/Instant\_revolution\_of\_payments%3F\_The\_quest\_for\_real.pdf.
- 69. Blockchain.info (charts, Median Confirmation Time; accessed September 21, 2016), https://blockchain.info/charts/median-confirmation-time.
- 70. Irving Wladawsky-Berger, "Could Blockchain Prove to Be 'The Next Big Thing'?" *The Wall Street Journal*, April 22, 2016, http://blogs.wsj.com/cio/2016/04/22/could-blockchain-prove-to-be-the-next-big-thing/.
- "The Fintech 2.0 Paper: Rebooting Financial Services" (Santander InnoVentures, 2015), http://santanderinnoventures.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/The-Fintech-2-0-Paper.pdf.
- 72. Steven Norton, "CIO Explainer: What Is Blockchain?" *The Wall Street Journal*, February 2, 2016, http://blogs.wsj.com/cio/2016/02/02/cio-explainer-what-is-blockchain/.
- 73. Reid Hoffman, "Reid Hoffman: Why the Blockchain Matters," *Wired*, May 15, 2015, http://www.wired.co.uk/magazine/archive/2015/06/features/bitcoin-reid-hoffman/viewall.

- 74. Usually financial services rely on central clearinghouses to verify transactions and keep a ledger. However, blockchains remove this intermediary by giving each bank a copy of the ledger.
- 75. Jane Wild, Martin Arnold, and Philip Stafford, "Technology: Banks Seek the Key to Blockchain," *Financial Times*, November 1, 2015, http://www.ft.com/cms/s/2/eb1f8256-7b4b-11e5-a1fe-567b37f80b64.html#axzz3sJ7mlKVZ; Matthew Finnegan, "Why Banks Are Betting on the Blockchain -Not Bitcoin - to Transform the Financial Sector," *Tech World*, August 4, 2015, http://www.techworld.com/e-commerce/why-banks-are-betting-on-blockchain-transform-financialsector-3621840/.
- John Detrixhe and Ryan Hoerger, "Nasdaq Expects to Be First Exchange Using Bitcoin Technology," Bloomberg, July 23, 2015, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-07-23/nasdaq-expects-to-be-first-exchange-to-use-bitcoin-technology.
- 77. Timothy B. Lee, "Ethereum, Explained: Why Bitcoin's Stranger Cousin Is Now Worth \$1 Billion," *Vox*, May 24, 2016, http://www.vox.com/2016/5/24/11718436/ethereum-the-dao-bitcoin.
- 78. Stephen Mihm, "Are Bitcoins the Criminal's Best Friend?" *Bloomberg View*, November 18, 2013, http://www.bloombergview.com/articles/2013-11-18/are-bitcoins-the-criminal-s-best-friend-.
- 79. "Bitcoin: Market, Economics and Regulation" (European Parliament Research Service, November 4, 2014),

http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/bibliotheque/briefing/2014/140793/LDM\_BRI(2014)140793\_ REV1\_EN.pdf; The Law Library of Congress, Regulation of Bitcoin in Selected Jurisdictions, (legal reports, Brazil; last updated September 14, 2016, http://www.loc.gov/law/help/bitcoin-survey/#brazil.

- 80. See the Bitcoin Volatility Index for a measure of volatility. "Bitcoin Volatility Time Series," The Bitcoin Volatility Index, accessed August 3, 2016, https://btcvol.info/.
- Dirk G. Baur, Kihoon Hong, and Adrian D. Lee, "Virtual Currencies: Media of Exchange or Speculative Asset?" (white paper, SWIFT Institute, June 29, 2016), https://www.swiftinstitute.org/wpcontent/uploads/2016/06/Bitcoin-Baur-et-al\_-2016-SWIFT-FINAL.pdf.
- 82. The average price of bitcoin is \$557 since 2013. This data was taken from Coinbase. Victor Luckerson, "Here's Why Bitcoin Is So Volatile Right Now," *Fortune*, November 5, 2015, http://fortune.com/2015/11/05/bitcoin-volatile/; "Bitcoin Price," Coinbase, accessed October 5, 2016, https://www.coinbase.com/charts?locale=en.
- 83. Andrew Griffin, "Pound Sterling Becomes More Unstable Than Bitcoin Following Brexit," *Independent*, July 10, 2016, http://www.independent.co.uk/news/business/news/brexit-pound-sterling-bitcoin-prices-unstable-volatile-exchange-referendum-a7129311.html.
- 84. For a summary of this idea and the European Union's experience, see Paul Krugman, "Revenge of the Optimum Currency Area," *The New York Times*, June 24, 2012, http://krugman.blogs.nytimes.com/2012/06/24/revenge-of-the-optimum-currency-area/?\_r=0.
- Jose Antonio Garcia, "Cross-Border Payment Systems and International Remittance" (presentation at the seminar "Improving Central Bank Reporting and Procedures on Remittances," Mexico City, Mexico, July 11–14, 2006, http://www.cemla-remesas.org/medicion/PDF/seminariomx2006/JoseGarcia01.pdf.
- 86. Anand Chandramouli, "Remittance Market: Ready and Waiting for Its 'Skype' Moment" (Teaneck, NJ: Cognizant, November 2012), http://www.cognizant.com/InsightsWhitepapers/Remittance-Market-Ready-and-Waiting-for-its-Skype-Moment.pdf.
- 87. Om Malik, "Skype Is Killing Long Distance, One Minute at a Time," *Gigaom*, January 10, 2012, https://gigaom.com/2012/01/10/skype-is-killing-long-distance-one-minute-at-a-time/.
- 88. Data pulled from World Bank statistics and projections. The World Bank, "Remittances Growth to Slow Sharply in 2015, as Europe and Russia Stay Weak; Pick Up Expected Next Year," news release, April 13, 2015, http://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2015/04/13/remittances-growth-to-slow-sharplyin-2015-as-europe-and-russia-stay-weak-pick-up-expected-next-year; The World Bank, (personal remittances, received (current US\$); accessed August 4, 2016), http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/BX.TRF.PWKR.CD.DT.
- 89. Evan Bakker, "Immigrants Are Sending Billions Home Each Year, and Getting That Money Across Borders Has Turned Into a Massive, Entrenched Industry," *Business Insider*, October 21, 2015, http://www.businessinsider.com/firms-are-benefiting-from-the-growing-remittance-industry-2015-7.
- Susan B. Epstein, Marian L. Lawson, and Alex Tiersky, "State, Foreign Operations, and Related Programs: FY2016 Budget and Appropriations" (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, November 5, 2015), https://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R43901.pdf.
- 91. Chandramouli, "Remittance Market: 'Skype' Moment."

- World Bank Group, "Migration and Remittances: Recent Developments and Outlook" (Washington, DC: World Bank Group, April 2016), 27 http://pubdocs.worldbank.org/pubdocs/publicdoc/2016/4/661301460400427908/MigrationandDevelo pmentBrief26.pdf.
- 93. "Remittance Prices Worldwide," The World Bank Group, accessed September 19, 2016, https://remittanceprices.worldbank.org/en/about-remittance-prices-worldwide.
- 94. Paul Breloff and Jeff Bond, "Picking Winners in the Great Remittance Disruption," *CGAP Blog*, April 16, 2015, http://www.cgap.org/blog/picking-winners-great-remittance-disruption.
- 95. "How Does TransferWise Work and Is It Safe?" *The Telegraph*, February 27, 2015, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/money/transferwise/how-does-it-work-and-is-it-safe/.
- Tomas Laurinavicius, "The Real Cost and Impact of Remittances," *The Huffington Post*, March 29, 2016, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/tomas-laurinavicius/the-real-cost-and-impact-\_b\_9561068.html.
- 97. MoneyGram, "MoneyGram and Safaricom Expand Access to Remittances in Kenya," news release, November 5, 2014, http://ir.moneygram.com/releasedetail.cfm?releaseid=880570.
- Florian Graillot, "Bitcoin Might Be the Next Big Thing in the Remittance Market," *Tech Crunch*, May 25, 2015, http://techcrunch.com/2015/05/25/bitcoin-might-be-the-next-big-thing-in-the-remittance-market/.
- Florian Graillot, "Bitcoin Might Be The Next Big Thing In The Remittance Market," *TechCrunch*, May 25, 2015, https://techcrunch.com/2015/05/25/bitcoin-might-be-the-next-big-thing-in-the-remittance-market/.
- Alex Hamilton, "Visa Europe to Trial Blockchain Technology for Remittance in New Proof of Concept," *IBS Intelligence*, November 13, 2015, https://ibsintelligence.com/ibs-journal/ibs-news/visaeurope-to-trial-blockchain-technology-for-remittance-in-new-proof-of-concept/.
- 101. "Global Payments 2015: A Healthy Industry Confronts Disruption" (McKinsey & Company, October 2015), http://www.mckinsey.com/industries/financial-services/our-insights/global-payments-2015-a-healthy-industry-confronts-disruption. .
- 102. "Fixing Global Payments' \$26 Trillion Problem," *Pymnts*, December 03, 2014, http://www.pymnts.com/news/2014/fixing-global-payments-26-trillion-dollar-problem/. 103. Laura Shin, "Kleiner Perkins Makes First Bitcoin Startup Investment With B2B Payments Provider Align Commerce," *Forbes*, November 17, 2015, http://www.forbes.com/sites/laurashin/2015/11/17/kleinerperkins-makes-first-bitcoin-startup-investment-with-b2b-payments-provider-align-commerce/.
- 104. "Company Background," Transpay, accessed August 3, 2016, https://www.transpay.global/aboutus.
- 105. Kelly Greene et al., "What We Learned From the Financial Crisis," *The Wall Street Journal*, September 9, 2013, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424127887323864604579069661042932546; Aparna Narayanan, "As Robo Advisors Go Viral, Where Do Traditional Money Managers Go?" *Investor's Business Daily*, June 27, 2016, http://www.investors.com/etfs-and-funds/etfs/fund-industry-wakens-from-slumber-to-take-on-digital-advice-upstarts/.
- 106. "We Built a Smarter Way to Invest," Betterment, accessed August 3, 2016, https://www.betterment.com/why-betterment/; "We Build and Manage Your Personalized, Globally Diversified Investment Portfolio," Wealthfront, accessed August 3, 2016, https://www.wealthfront.com/what-we-do.
- 107. Robo-advisers do not necessarily assess complete information about the profile of their users. As a result, clients with similar needs and goals may receive similar investment advice and hold the same investments in their accounts. Melanie Fein, "Robo-Advisors: A Closer Look" (paper, Fein Law Offices, available at SSRN, June 30, 2015), http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2658701.
- Patrick Temple-West, "Meet Your Robot Advisor," *Politico*, November 28, 2016, http://www.politico.com/agenda/story/2016/09/sig-fig-robo-advisers-000210.
- 109. Zina Kumok, "Active Management Enters Robo-Advisor Platforms," *Investopedia*, March 11, 2016, http://www.investopedia.com/articles/financial-advisors/031116/active-management-enters-roboadvisorplatforms.asp; Jeff Benjamin, "Latest Twist in Robo-Advice: Actively Managed Funds," *Investment News*, January 5, 2015, http://www.investmentnews.com/article/20150105/FREE/150109989/latest-twist-inrobo-advice-actively-managed-funds.
- 110. Ben Steverman, "E\*Trade Bucks Investing Trends With a Robo-Adviser Juiced by Humans," *Bloomberg*, June 7, 2016, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-06-07/etrade-bucks-investing-trends-with-a-robo-adviser-juiced-up-by-humans.

- 111. For example, Betterment charges a 0.35 percent advisory fee on accounts above \$10,000, 0.25 percent up to \$100,000, and 0.15 percent above \$100,000, whereas traditional advisors like Morgan Stanley requires a minimum \$5,000 investment asset in the account and allow financial advisers to charge advisory fees from \$250 to \$5,000 per client. Betterment home page, accessed August 3, 2016, https://www.betterment.com/; "Understanding Our Commissions and Fees," Morgan Stanley, accessed April 1, 2016,
- https://www.morganstanley.com/wealth-relationshipwithms/commissionsandfees.html.
  112. Mark Schoeff Jr., "DOL Secretary Perez Touts Wealthfront as Paragon of Low-Cost, Fiduciary Advice," *Investment News*, June 19, 2015, http://www.investmentnews.com/article/20150619/FREE/150619892/dol-secretary-perez-touts-
- wealthfront-as-paragon-of-low-cost. 113. Kumok, "Active Management Robo-Advisor Platforms."
- 114 Scott Smith and Lisa Kramer, "Can Robo Advisers Replace Human Financial Advisers?" *The Wall Street Journal*, February 28, 2016, http://www.wsj.com/articles/can-robo-advisers-replace-human-financial-advisers-1456715553.
- 115. AUM refers to the total market value of the assets that a person such as a hedge fund manager or mutual fund manager manages on behalf of clients. Jonathan Marino, "Robots Could Take Trillions of Dollars of Assets From the Wall Street Establishment," *Business Insider*, September 6, 2015, http://www.businessinsider.com/robots-could-take-trillions-of-dollars-of-assets-from-the-wall-street-establishment-2015-9.
- 116 U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, "Investor Alert: Automated Investment Tools," investor alerts and bulletins, May 8, 2015, https://www.sec.gov/oiea/investor-alerts-bulletins/autolistingtoolshtm.html.
- 117. For criticisms of robo-advisers, please see Fein, "Robo-Advisors: A Closer Look."
- 118. "Smart Mobile Technology for Trading on the Go," E\*Trade, accessed September 21, 2016, https://us.etrade.com/investing-trading/platforms-tools/mobile-trading.
- 119. "TD Ameritrade Mobile Trader," TD Ameritrade, accessed September 21, 2016, https://www.tdameritrade.com/tools-and-platforms/mobile-trading/td-ameritrade-mobile-trader.page.
- 120. Arielle O'Shea, "Scottrade Vs. E-Trade," *NerdWallet*, May 31, 2016, https://www.nerdwallet.com/blog/investing/scottrade-vs-etrade-broker-comparison/.
- 121. Daniel Roberts, "How Robinhood, an Investing App, Is Luring Stock-Market Newbies," *Fortune*, March 12, 2015, http://fortune.com/2015/03/12/robinhood-investing-app/.
- 122. "Intuit Inc. History," Funding Universe, accessed August 3, 2016, http://www.fundinguniverse.com/company-histories/intuit-inc-history/.
- 123. "How It Works," Mint, accessed April 2, 2016, https://www.mint.com/how-mint-works.
- 124. Ian Sherr, "Manage Your Money," *The Wall Street Journal*, August 27, 2012, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10000872396390444405804577559160257519518.
- 125. "Balance," Connor Wakamo's Software, accessed August 3, 2016, http://www.cwakamo.com/balance/.
- 126 "Frequently Asked Questions," Cleo, accessed August 3, 2016, https://www.meetcleo.com/faqs.
- 127. See the interview with Credit Junction Founder and CEO Michael Finkelstein. Carlos Gutierrez, Jr, "Talking About a Fintech Revolution," *The Huffington Post*, July 12, 2016,

http://www.huffingtonpost.com/carlos-m-gutierrez-jr-/revolutionizing-how-busin\_b\_10927220.html.

- 128. "Crowdfunding 101," National Crowdfunding Association, accessed April 3, 2015, http://www.nlcfa.org/#!crowdfunding-101/ch6q.
- 129. "How It Works," Indiegogo, accessed April 3, 2016, https://www.indiegogo.com/how-it-works; "Our Mission Is to Help Bring Creative Projects to Life," Kickstarter, accessed August 3, 2016, https://www.kickstarter.com/about?ref=nav.
- 130. Kendall Almerico, "Your Crowdfunding Campaign Is Doomed Without This," *Entrepreneur*, March 3, 2014, http://www.entrepreneur.com/article/231882.
- 131. "About Crowdcube," Crowdcube, accessed August 3, 2016, https://www.crowdcube.com/pg/crowdcubeinc-about-us-1; "Invest in Startups, Raise Startup Capital," Startup Valley, accessed August 3, 2016, http://www.startupvalley.com/.
- 132. "About Us," OfferBoard, accessed August 3, 2016, http://www.offerboard.com/about.asp.
- 133. Investors can start by placing a \$100,000 minimum investment in a fund rather than the typical \$5 million minimum. "How It Works," iCapital Network, accessed August 3, 2016, http://www.icapitalnetwork.com/how-it-works.

- 134. "Intralinks for Deal Sourcing and Marketing," Intralinks, accessed August 3, 2016, https://www.intralinks.com/platform-solutions/solutions/dealnexus.
- 135. "How It Works," GoFundMe, accessed August 3, 2016, https://www.gofundme.com/tour/.
- Johnathan Leow, "Which Crowdfunding Site Should I Use for My Project?" *Johnathanleow.com*, August 16, 2014, http://www.johnathanleow.com/which-crowdfunding-site-should-i-use-for-my-project/.
- 137. "We Help Companies Get Crowdfunded," Fundable, accessed August 3, 2016, https://www.fundable.com/about.
- Smittipon Srethapramote et al., "Global Marketplace Lending: Disruptive Innovation in Financials" (New York: Morgan Stanley, May 19, 2015, http://bebeez.it/wpcontent/blogs.dir/5825/files/2015/06/GlobalMarketplaceLending.pdf.
- 139. Rohit Arora, "The Fintech Revolution and the Future of Small Business Lending," *Forbes*, July 23, 2015, http://www.forbes.com/sites/rohitarora/2015/07/23/the-fintech-revolution-and-the-future-of-small-business-lending/#5a407b9f20c0.
- 140. Ryan M. Nash and Eric Beardsley, "The Future of Finance: The Rise of the New Shadow Bank" (Washington, DC: Goldman Sachs Global Investment Research, March 3, 2015), http://www.betandbetter.com/photos\_forum/1425585417.pdf?PHPSESSID=7406416a94128a8eca87ec 315399c75c.
- 141. "Note Trading Platform," Lending Club Corporation, accessed August 3, 2016, https://www.lendingclub.com/foliofn/rateDetail.action.
- 142. Darren Dahl, "The Six-Minute Loan: How Kabbage Is Upending Small Business Lending—and Building a Very Big Business," *Forbes*, May 6, 2015, http://www.forbes.com/sites/darrendahl/2015/05/06/the-six-minute-loan-how-kabbage-is-upendingsmall-business-lending-and-building-a-very-big-business/.
- 143. Sally Jones, "Best Small Business Loans Online: LendingTree Vs. Lending Club Vs. Kabbage Vs. OnDeck," We Rock Your Web, updated January 5, 2016, http://www.werockyourweb.com/lendingtreevs-lending-club-vs-kabbage-vs-ondeck/.
- 144 "Can P2P Lending Reinvent Banking:" Morgan Stanley Research, June 17, 2015, http://www.morganstanley.com/ideas/p2p-marketplace-lending/.
- 145. PricewaterhouseCoopers, "Peer Pressure: How Peer-to-Peer Lending Platforms Are Transforming the Consumer Lending Industry" (New York: PricewaterhouseCoopers, February, 2015), https://www.pwc.com/us/en/consumer-finance/publications/assets/peer-to-peer-lending.pdf.
- 146. Fitch Ratings, "P2P Lending's Success Dependent on Borrower Credit," news release, August 14, 2014, https://www.fitchratings.com/gws/en/fitchwire/fitchwirearticle/P2P-Lending's-Success?pr\_id=851174.
- Kevin Wack, "Why Payment Firms See Opportunity in Small-Business Lending," *Payments Source*, July 2, 2015, http://www.paymentssource.com/news/retail-acquiring/why-payment-firms-see-opportunity-in-small-business-lending-3021775-1.html.
- Karen Mills, "Alternative Online Lenders Fill Funding Needs for Small Businesses," *Forbes*, September 23, 2014, http://www.forbes.com/sites/hbsworkingknowledge/2014/09/23/alternative-online-lenders-fillfunding-needs-for-small-businesses/#272933024223.
- Alex Knapp, "Kabbage Now Uses Square Data to Provide Business Funding," *Forbes*, December 4, 2013, http://www.forbes.com/sites/alexknapp/2013/12/04/kabbage-now-uses-square-data-to-provide-businessfunding/.
- 150. Madie Hodges, "How to Get a Small Business Loan in 24 Hours—or Less," *Kabbage*, accessed April 3, 2016, https://www.kabbage.com/blog/get-small-business-loan-24-hours-less/.
- 151. Mills, "Alternative Online Lenders."
- 152. Ibid.
- 153. Ibid.
- 154. Jeff Rose, "Peer to Peer Lending: The Investment You Might Be Missing Out On," *The Huffington Post*, January 22, 2014, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/jeff-rose/peer-to-peer-lending-the-\_b\_4628598.html.
- 155. Mills, "Alternative Online Lenders."
- 156. "Better Rates. Together." Lending Club Corporation, accessed August 3, 2016, https://www.lendingclub.com/; "Loans Made Simple," Prosper, accessed August 3, 2016, https://www.prosper.com/.
- 157. "Student Loan Refinancing," SoFi, accessed August 3, 2016, https://www.sofi.com/refinance-studentloan/; "Rise Above Your Student Loans," CommonBond, accessed August 3, 2016, https://commonbond.co/; "About Us," Realty Mogul, accessed August 3, 2016,

https://www.realtymogul.com/about-us.; "An Empowered, Transparent Car Buying Experience," DriverUp, accessed August 3, 2016, http://driverup.com/.

- 158. Nav Athwal, "The Disappearance of Peer-to-Peer Lending," *Forbes*, October 14, 2014, http://www.forbes.com/sites#/sites/groupthink/2014/10/14/the-disappearance-of-peer-to-peer-lending/.
- 159. "Equipment Financing, Leasing & Loans for your Business," Biz2Credit, accessed August 3, 2016, http://www.biz2credit.com/sem/equipment-financing.html.
- 160. "About Fundera," Fundera, accessed April 3, 2015, https://www.fundera.com/about.
- 161. "Invoice Financing," Investopedia, accessed August 3, 2016,
- http://www.investopedia.com/terms/i/invoice-financing.asp. 162. Ibid.
- 163. "What Is Invoice Trading," MarketInvoice, accessed August 3, 2016, https://learn.marketinvoice.com/article/what-is-invoice-trading/.
- 164. World Economic Forum, "The Future of Fintech: A Paradigm Shift in Small Business Finance" (World Economic Forum, October 2015), http://www3.weforum.org/docs/IP/2015/FS/GAC15\_The\_Future\_of\_FinTech\_Paradigm\_Shift\_Small\_Business\_Finance\_report\_2015.pdf.
- 165. Ibid.
- 166. Ibid.
- 167. "Supply Chain Finance," Investopedia, accessed April 3, 2016, http://www.investopedia.com/terms/s/supply-chain-finance.asp.
- 168. World Economic Forum, "The Future of Fintech."
- 169. Ibid.
- 170. "About: Reinventing B2B Partnerships," Taulia, accessed August 4, 2016, http://www.taulia.com/en/about.
- 171. There are many different subcategories of insurance that will be affected by the onset of new technology, from the more common types like life insurance, health insurance, car insurance, and home insurance, to specialized varieties like crop insurance, wedding insurance, aviation insurance, and professional liability insurance.
- 172. Rick Huckstep, "Forget Yoga. Wearables Insurance Is the Path to a Better Life!" *BankNxt*, June 25, 2015, http://banknxt.com/51817/wearables-insurance/.
- 173. Joshua New, "Healthcare Insurance Regs Must Keep Up With Tech Advances," *InformationWeek*, October 10, 2014, http://www.informationweek.com/healthcare/policy-and-regulation/healthcareinsurance-regs-must-keep-up-with-tech-advances/a/d-id/1316529.
- Parmy Olson, "Apple's iPhone Just Stepped Closer to Shaping Your Health Costs," *Forbes*, October 1, 2014, http://www.forbes.com/sites/parmyolson/2014/10/01/apple-iphone-healthkit-humana-insurance-partnership/#33bb580172c2.
- 175. Jose Pagliery, "Would You Wear a Tracker to Get an Insurance Discount?" *CNN Money*, April 8, 2015, http://money.cnn.com/2015/04/08/technology/security/insurance-data-tracking/.
- Cameron Graham, "Study: Wearable Technology & Preventative Healthcare," *Technology Advice*, September 30, 2014, http://technologyadvice.com/blog/healthcare/study-wearable-technologypreventative-healthcare/.
- 177. Bain & Company, "Global Digital Insurance Benchmarking Report 2015: Pathways to Success in a Digital World" (Washington, DC: Bain & Company, 2015),

http://www.bain.com/publications/articles/global-digital-insurance-benchmarking-report-2015.aspx. 178. Ibid.

- 179. Kelly Sheridan, "Mobile Apps: Key to Customer Engagement in Insurance," *Insurance Tech*, June 10, 2014, http://www.insurancetech.com/channels/mobile-apps-key-to-customer-engagement-in-insurance/d/d-id/1315291?.
- 180. "How It Works," Friendsurance, accessed August 3, 2016, http://www.friendsurance.com/.
- 181. "Success Rate," Friendsurance, accessed August 3, 2016, http://www.friendsurance.com/.
- 182. Jonathan Shieber, "Sequoia Invests \$13 Million in a Seed Round for Lemonade, Which Is Looking to Transform Insurance," *Tech Crunch*, December 8, 2015, http://techcrunch.com/2015/12/08/sequoiainvests-13-million-in-a-seed-round-for-lemonade-which-is-looking-to-transforminsurance/#.qw32bt:dGIz.
- Bernard Lunn, "Fintech 1,000 Shows Not So Many Insurance Tech Startups ... Yet," *BankNxt*, March 25, 2015, http://banknxt.com/48332/fintech-1000-shows-not-so-many-insurance-tech-startups-yet/.

- 184. National Association of Insurance Commissioners, "State Insurance Regulation" (white paper, National Association of Insurance Commissioners, Kansas City, MO, December 6, 2011), http://www.naic.org/documents/topics\_white\_paper\_hist\_ins\_reg.pdf.
- 185. Brendan Dickinson, "Insurance Is the Next Frontier for Fintech," *Tech Crunch*, August 5, 2015, http://techcrunch.com/2015/08/05/insurance-is-the-next-frontier-for-fintech/.
- James Eyers, "Welcome to the New World of 'Regtech'," *Financial Review*, June 20, 2016, http://www.afr.com/technology/welcome-to-the-new-world-of-regtech-20160619-gpmj6k.
- 187. Sofia, "21 Hottest RegTech Start-ups That Are Defining the Industry," *Let's Talk Payments*, December 16, 2015, https://letstalkpayments.com/21-hottest-regtech-startups-that-are-defining-the-industry/.
- 188. "Global Identity Verification," Trulioo, accessed September 21, 2016, https://www.trulioo.com/.
- 189. Philip Treleaven, "Financial Regulation of Fintech," *The Journal of Financial Perspectives 3*, no. 3 (Winter 2015).
- Financial Conduct Authority, "Call for Input: Supporting the Development and Adoption of RegTech" (London: Financial Conduct Authority, November 2015), https://www.fca.org.uk/static/documents/regtech-call-for-input.pdf.
- 191. For example, the U.K. Treasury and an industry-led coalition called the Open Banking Working Group recently published an open-data banking standard to deliver better access to banking data through application program interfaces (APIs). Open Banking Working Group (OBWG), *The Open Data Standard* (OBWG, February 2016), https://www.scribd.com/doc/298569302/The-Open-Banking-Standard.
- 192. Bank for International Settlements, "Basel III: International Regulatory Framework for Banks" (Basel, Switzerland: Bank for International Settlements, June 2011), http://www.bis.org/bcbs/basel3.htm?m=3%7C14%7C572.
- 193. Huw Jones, "Global Regulators Move Closer to Regulating Fintech," *Reuters*, March 31, 2016, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-g20-regulations-fintech-idUSKCN0WX21J.
- 194. European Commission, "Single Euro Payments Area (SEPA)" (Brussels, Belgium: European Commission, September 21, 2016), http://ec.europa.eu/finance/payments/sepa/index\_en.htm; "Legal Basis," European Central Bank, accessed September 21, 2016, https://www.ecb.europa.eu/paym/t2/legal/html/index.en.html.
- 195. U.S. Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, "Supporting Responsible Innovation in the Federal Banking System: An OCC Perspective" (Washington, DC: U.S. Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, March 2016), http://www.occ.gov/publications/publications-by-type/other-publications-reports/pub-responsible-innovation-banking-system-occ-perspective.pdf.
- 196. Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "CFPB Now Accepting Complaints on Consumer Loans from Online Marketplace Lender," news release, March 7, 2016, http://www.consumerfinance.gov/newsroom/cfpb-now-accepting-complaints-on-consumer-loans-fromonline-marketplace-lender/.
- 197. Payments, Standards and Outreach Group, Federal Reserve Bank of Minneapolis, "U.S. Adoption of Electronic Invoicing: Challenges and Opportunities" (white paper, Federal Reserve Bank of Minneapolis, Minneapolis, MN, June 30, 2016), https://fedpaymentsimprovement.org/wp-content/uploads/einvoicing-white-paper.pdf.
- 198. Internal Revenue Service, "IRS Virtual Currency Guidance: Virtual Currency Is Treated as Property for U.S. Federal Tax Purposes; General Rules for Property Transactions Apply," news release, March 25, 2014, https://www.irs.gov/uac/newsroom/irs-virtual-currency-guidance; U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, "Investor Alert: Bitcoin and Other Virtual Currency-Related Investments," investor alerts and bulletins, May 7, 2014, https://www.sec.gov/oiea/investor-alertsbulletins/investoralertsia\_bitcoin.html.
- 199. Rachel Witkowski and Telis Demos, "Fintech Startup Craves More Regulation," *The Wall Street Journal*, June 9, 2016, http://www.wsj.com/articles/fintech-startup-craves-more-regulation-1465517775.
- 200. Franca Harris Gutierrez, Bradford Hardin, and Carleton Goss, "Fintech Regulation: Recent Developments and Innovations," *Wilmer Hale*, originally posted on *Law360*, May 9, 2016, https://www.wilmerhale.com/uploadedFiles/Shared\_Content/Editorial/Publications/Documents/2016-05-10-Fintech-Regulation-Recent-Developments-And-Innovations.pdf.
- 201. Robert M. Adams and Jacob Gramlich, "Where Are All the New Banks? The Role of Regulatory Burden in New Charter Creation" (working paper no. 2014-113r, Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve

Systems Finance and Economics Discussion Series, Washington, DC, January 5, 2016), http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2544677.

- 202. Thomas J. Curry, "Remarks Before the Marketplace Lending Policy Summit 2016" (speech, Washington, DC, September 13, 2016, U.S. Office of the Comptroller of the Currency), https://www.occ.gov/news-issuances/speeches/2016/pub-speech-2016-111.pdf.
- 203. Jo Ann S. Barefoot, "Disrupting Fintech Law," *Fintech Law Report 18*, no. 2 (March 2015): 12, https://static1.squarespace.com/static/535edb77e4b0cd207fff9e6e/t/554ff231e4b0261b84be36e4/14313 02705880/Fintech1802\_AA\_Barefoot.pdf.
- 204. In the United States, there are two primary AML laws: The Banking Secrecy Act (BSA) and the U.S. Patriot Act. But there are also a number of other more targeted laws, such as the Anti-Drug Abuse Act of 1998, which targets money laundering connected to drug crime, and the Money Laundering Control Act of 1986 (MLCA), the Anti-Drug Abuse Act of 1988, the Annunzio-Wylie Anti-Money Laundering Act of 1992, the Money Laundering Suppression Act of 1994 (MLSA), and the Money Laundering and Financial Crimes Strategy Act of 1998. This led to dozens of federal watchdogs that police AML. This includes the five major federal banking regulators, such as the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (FDIC); the Federal Financial Institutions Examination Council (FFIEC), which has the power to prescribe uniform principles across many of the major federal banking regulators; nonbanking regulatory agencies, such as the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) and the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority (FINRA); law enforcement agencies responsible for combating money laundering in the multiple types of crime in which it is implicated, such as the Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) and the FBI; and key civil agencies with responsibilities to combat money laundering, such as the U.S. Department of Treasury, U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ), and U.S. State Department. See Protiviti, Guide to U.S. Anti-Money Laundering Requirements FAQ, 6th ed., (Protiviti, 2014), https://www.protiviti.com/US-en/insights/guide-us-anti-money-laundering-requirements-faq-6th-ed.
- 205. For example, San Bernardino shooter Syed Farook received a loan from Citigroup through peer-to-peer lender Prosper, which helped the terrorist pay for ammunition and pipe-bomb components. But while neither Prosper nor Citigroup likely committed a crime, regulators will continue to hold fintech business to account for following AML laws. See, Ianthe Jeanne Dugan, "Citigroup Funded Loan to Syed Farook Made Through Prosper Marketplace," *The Wall Street Journal*, December 11, 2015, http://www.wsj.com/articles/citigroup-funded-loan-to-syed-farook-made-through-prosper-marketplace-1449871936.
- 206. U.S. Department of the Treasury Financial Crimes Enforcement Network, "FinCEN Fines Ripple Labs Inc. in First Civil Enforcement Action Against a Virtual Currency Exchanger," news release, May 5, 2015, https://www.fincen.gov/news\_room/nr/pdf/20150505.pdf.
- 207. For example, see the insurance market. The National Association of Insurance Commissioners, "State Insurance Regulation" (The National Association of Insurance Commissioners and the Center for Insurance Policy and Research, 2011),

http://www.naic.org/documents/topics\_white\_paper\_hist\_ins\_reg.pdf.

- 208. New York Codes, Rules and Regulations, Title 23. Department of Financial Services, Chapter 1. Regulations of the Superintendent of Financial Services, Part 200. Virtual Currencies, New York State Department of Financial Services, http://www.dfs.ny.gov/legal/regulations/adoptions/dfsp200t.pdf.
- Stephen J. Ezell, Robert D. Atkinson, and Michelle A. Wein, "Localization Barriers to Trade: Threat to the Global Innovation Economy" (Information Technology and Innovation Foundation, September 2013), http://www2.itif.org/2013-localization-barriers-to-trade.pdf.
- Daniel Castro, "The False Promise of Data Nationalism" (Information Technology and Innovation Foundation, December 2013), http://www2.itif.org/2013-false-promise-data-nationalism.pdf.
- International Data Flows: Promoting Digital Trade in the 21st Century: Before the House Judiciary Committee Subcommittee on Courts, Intellectual Property, and the Internet, 114th Cong. (November 3, 2015) (testimony of Robert Atkinson, Founder and President of the Information Technology and Innovation Foundation), http://www2.itif.org/2015-atkinson-international-data-flows.pdf.
- Daniel Castro and Alan McQuinn, "Cross-Border Data Flows Enable Growth in All Industries" (Information Technology and Innovation Foundation, February 2015), http://www2.itif.org/2015-crossborder-data-flows.pdf.
- 213. Nigel Cory, "The TPP's Financial Data Carve Out—USTR Closes a Loophole for Digital Protectionists," *The Innovation Files*, July 7, 2016, http://www.innovationfiles.org/the-tpps-financial-data-carve-out-ustr-closes-a-loophole-for-digital-protectionists/.

- 214. Castro, "False Promise of Data Nationalism."
- 215. Jack Caporal and Jenny Leonard, "Trade Panel Touts TPP Data Fix, USTR Discusses Implementation Plans," *Inside U.S. Trade*, July 14, 2016, http://insidetrade.com/inside-us-trade/trade-panel-touts-tpp-data-fix-ustr-discusses-implementation-plans.
- 216. Chris Brummer and Daniel Gorfine, "Fintech: Building a 21st-Century Regulator's Toolkit" (Milken Institute, October 21, 2014), http://www.milkeninstitute.org/publications/view/665.
- 217. Jessica Rosenworcel, "Sandbox Thinking," *Democracy: A Journal of Ideas*, no. 34 (Fall 2014), http://democracyjournal.org/magazine/34/sandbox-thinking/.
- 218. "Dodd-Frank Progress Report," DavisPolk, accessed August 8, 2016, http://www.davispolk.com/Dodd-Frank-Rulemaking-Progress-Report/.
- 219. Christopher Avery and Gwen Fanger, "Cybersecurity: The Human Factor," *Fintech Law Report 17*, no. 6 (November 2014), http://www.dwt.com/files/Publication/fe335fe3-e146-4256-8ae1-244bf9e87e64/Presentation/PublicationAttachment/7339ec4a-c92d-452d-b1df-256eb5951763/Fintech\_AveryFanger.pdf.
- 220. Robert McMillan, "The Inside Story of Mt. Gox, Bitcoin's \$460 Million Disaster," Wired, March 13, 2014, https://www.wired.com/2014/03/bitcoin-exchange/; Rachel Abrams, "Mt. Gox Says It Found Missing Bitcoin Worth About \$116 Million," The New York Times, March 21, 2014, http://dealbook.nytimes.com/2014/03/21/mt-gox-says-it-has-found-200000-bitcoins-worth-about-114-million/.
- 221. Jessica Silver-Greenberg, Matthew Goldstein, and Nicole Perlroth, "JPMorgan Chase Hacking Affects 76 Million Households," *The New York Times*, October 2, 2014, http://dealbook.nytimes.com/2014/10/02/jpmorgan-discovers-further-cyber-security-issues//.
- 222. Ponemon Institute, "2014 Cost of Data Breach Study: Global Analysis" (Ponemon Institute, May 2014), http://www-

935.ibm.com/services/multimedia/SEL03027USEN\_Poneman\_2014\_Cost\_of\_Data\_Breach\_Study.pdf.

- 223. Cornerstone Research, "Accounting Class Action Filings and Settlements" (Cornerstone Research, 2014), https://www.cornerstone.com/GetAttachment/85325add-0018-4dca-96c0-a0de6b7a4d6f/2014-Accounting-Class-Action-Filings-and-Settlements.pdf; Shoreline, "Debit and Credit Card Fraud on the Rise in the USA - EMV Needed in the US" (North Kingstown, RI: Shoreline, January 30, 2013), http://shorelinecards.com/debit-and-credit-card-fraud-on-the-rise-in-the-usa/; Steve Beene, "What's Ahead for Online Fraud in 2016," *Mobile Payments Today*, December 27, 2015, http://www.mobilepaymentstoday.com/articles/whats-ahead-for-online-fraud-in-2016/.
- 224. Federal Trade Commission, Consumer Sentinel Network Data Book for January December 2015, (Washington, DC: Federal Trade Commission, February 2016), https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/documents/reports/consumer-sentinel-network-data-book-januarydecember-2015/160229csn-2015databook.pdf.
- 225. Julie Conroy, "Card-Not-Present Fraud in a Post-EMV Environment: Combating the Fraud Spike" (white paper, Aite Group, June 2014), https://www.emc.com/collateral/white-papers/card-not-present-fraud-post-emv-env-wp.pdf.
- 226. Ibid.
- 227. "Second Bank Cyberattack Detected by Swift After Bangladesh Raid," BBC, May 13, 2016, http://www.bbc.com/news/technology-36284446; Jim Finkle, "Exclusive: SWIFT Warns Customers of Multiple Cyber Fraud Cases," *Reuters*, April 26, 2016, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-cyber-bankingswift-exclusive-idUSKCN0XM2DI.
- 228. Mathew J. Schwartz, "South Korean Banks Lose Data in Malware Attack," *Information Week*, March 20, 2013, http://www.darkreading.com/attacks-and-breaches/south-korean-banks-lose-data-in-malware-attack/d/d-id/1109169?.
- 229. Federal Financial Institutions Examination Council (FFIEC), "Destructive Malware" (Arlington, VA: FFIEC, April 10, 2015), http://www.ffiec.gov/press/PDF/2121759\_FINAL\_FFIEC%20Malware.pdf.
- Lucas Mearian, "Update: BofA Site Outages Called 'Unprecedented'," *Computerworld*, October 5, 2011, http://www.computerworld.com/article/2498431/financial-it/update--bofa-site-outages-called-unprecedented-.html.
- 231. Nicole Perlroth and Quentin Hardy, "Bank Hacking Was the Work of Iranians, Officials Say," *The New York Times*, January 8, 2013, http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/09/technology/online-banking-attacks-were-work-of-iran-us-officials-say.html.

- Neustar, "April 2015 Neustar DDOS Attacks & Protection Report: North America" (Sterling, VA: Neustar, April 2015), https://nscdn.neustar.biz/creative\_services/biz/neustar/www/resources/whitepapers/it-security/ddos/2015-us-ddosreport.pdf.
- 233. Tokens can be for one-time or repeated use, and have become increasingly important for secure cloud-based payments, including through credit card and bank accounts to protect customers' personal data. Marianne Crowe et al., "Is Payment Tokenization Ready for Primetime?: Perspectives from Industry Stakeholders on the Tokenization Landscape" (Federal Reserve Bank of Boston and Federal Reserve Bank of Atlanta, June 11, 2015), https://www.bostonfed.org/bankinfo/payment-strategies/publications/2015/tokenization-prime-time.pdf; Trevor Mast, "Tokenization, EMV, NFC, HCE, MST What Does It All Mean to Me?" *Payments Leader*, May 22, 2015, http://www.paymentsleader.com/what-does-it-all-mean-to-me/; Sarita Harbour, "How Banks Combat Mobile Fraud With Behavioral Analytics," *Marketing Analytics Today*, May 14, 2014, http://www.marketinganalyticstoday.com/mobile-fraud-behavioral-analytics/; Jackson Mueller, "EMV: One Tactic in the Continuing Quest for Payments Security" (Milken Institute, October 13, 2015), http://www.milkeninstitute.org/blog/view/878; Avery and Fanger, "Cybersecurity: The Human Factor."
- Daniel Palmer, "Blockchain Start-up to Secure 1 Million e-Health Records in Estonia," *CoinDesk*, March 3, 2016, http://www.coindesk.com/blockchain-startup-aims-to-secure-1-million-estonian-health-records/.
- 235. Peter L. Singer, "Federally Supported Innovations: 22 Examples of Major Technology Advances That Stem From Federal Research Support" (Information Technology and Innovation Foundation, February 2014), http://www2.itif.org/2014-federally-supported-innovations.pdf.
- 236. Robert Atkinson, Daniel Castro, and Alan McQuinn, Information Technology and Innovation Foundation, comments to the New York State Department of Financial Services, Superintendent Benjamin M. Lawsky, October 21, 2014), http://www2.itif.org/2014-comments-nysdfsbitlicenses.pdf?\_ga=1.68176401.1823645003.1452612448.
- 237 U.S. Office of the Comptroller of the Currency "Innovation in the Federal Banking System."
- 238. Financial Conduct Authority, "Regulatory Sandbox" (London: Financial Conduct Authority, November 2015), https://www.fca.org.uk/your-fca/documents/regulatory-sandbox.
- 239. "Project Catalyst," Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, accessed April 6, 2016, http://www.consumerfinance.gov/projectcatalyst/.
- 240. Community Reinvestment Act (CRA), the Equal Credit Opportunity Act (ECOA), the Fair Credit Report Act (FCRA), the Fair Debt Collection Practices Act (FDCPA), the Fair Housing Act (FHA), the Real Estate Procedures Act (RESPA), the Truth in Lending Act (TILA), the Trust in Savings Act, and securities law. See, Barefoot, "Disrupting Fintech Law."
- 241. Barefoot, "Disrupting Fintech Law."
- 242. Protiviti, Guide to U.S. Anti-Money Laundering Requirements.
- 243. Uniform Law Commission, Acts (Electronic Transactions Act; accessed August 3, 2016), http://www.uniformlaws.org/Act.aspx?title=Electronic%20Transactions%20Act.
- 244. Duane Pozza and Helen Wong, "Fintech Forum: A Closer Look at Marketplace Lending," *Federal Trade Commission Business Blog*, August 3, 2016, https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/blogs/business-blog/2016/08/fintech-forum-closer-look-marketplace-lending.
- 245. This harm-based approach was recently upheld in spirit in *Spokeo, Inc. v. Robins,* where the Supreme Court found that a lawsuit based on a technical violation of the FCRA that did not result in harm lacked standing. Regulators should follow this example and avoid issuing "gotcha" style statutory penalties. Spokeo, Inc. v. Robins, 578 S. Ct. \_\_\_\_, No. 13-1339 (2016).
- 246. Daniel Castro and Alan McQuinn, "How and When Regulators Should Intervene" (Information Technology and Innovation Foundation, February 2015), http://www2.itif.org/2015-how-when-regulators-intervene.pdf?\_ga=1.131680527.1823645003.1452612448.
- 247. Stephen Dash, "Why Fintech Industry Is Flying High," *CNBC*, June 1, 2015, http://www.cnbc.com/2015/06/01/ruption-mimics-discount-airlines-commentary.html.
- 248. For example, the New York Stock Exchange recently experienced network failure due to insufficient resiliency, rather than cyberattacks. See Chuck Mikolajczak and Herbert Lash, "Network Failure Interrupts Quotes, Trade Data for NYSE Stocks," *Reuters*, October 30, 2014, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-markets-usa-processor-idUSKBN0IJ2AY20141030.

- 249. These were violations of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act of 2010, often referred to as the "Dodd-Frank Act." Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "CFPB Takes Action Against Dwolla for Misrepresenting Data Security Practices," news release, March 2, 2016, http://www.consumerfinance.gov/newsroom/cfpb-takes-action-against-dwolla-for-misrepresenting-data-security-practices/.
- 250. Institute of International Finance, "Regtech in Financial Services: Technology Solutions for Compliance and Reporting" (Washington, DC: Institute of International Finance, March 2016), https://www.iif.com/file/14970/download?token=vx29uy05.
- 251. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), "Data-Driven Innovation, Big Data for Growth and Well-Being" (Paris: OECD, October 6, 2015), 109, http://www.oecd.org/sti/ieconomy/data-driven-innovation.htm.
- 252. James Manyika et al., "Global Flows in a Digital Age" (McKinsey Global Institute, April 2014), http://www.mckinsey.com/business-functions/strategy-and-corporate-finance/our-insights/global-flowsin-a-digital-age.
- 253. "Trade in Services Agreement," Office of the United States Trade Representative, accessed on November 10, 2015, https://ustr.gov/TiSA.
- 254. Nigel Cory and Stephen Ezell, "Crafting an Innovation-Enabling Trade in Services Agreement" (Information Technology and Innovation Foundation, June 2016), http://www2.itif.org/2016-tisa-services.pdf.

### **ACKNOWLEDGMENTS**

The authors wish to thank the following individuals for providing input to this report: Rob Atkinson and Nigel Cory. Any errors or omissions are the authors' alone.

# **ABOUT THE AUTHORS**

Alan McQuinn is a research analyst at ITIF. His research areas include a variety of issues related to emerging technology and Internet policy, such as cybersecurity, privacy, virtual currencies, e-government, and commercial drones. Prior to joining ITIF, McQuinn was a telecommunications fellow for Representative Anna Eshoo (D-CA) and an intern for the Federal Communications Commission in the Office of Legislative Affairs. He graduated from the University of Texas at Austin with a B.S. in public relations and political communications.

Weining Guo was a graduate policy fellow at ITIF. She is a specialist in market intelligence, strategic business development, and cross-cultural communication, especially for United States-Chinese business relations. Guo obtained her M.B.A. at Arizona State University, specializing in strategic marketing and international business. Prior to that, she spent eight years working in Fortune 500 corporations such as Wal-Mart, Citibank, and Zurich Insurance in China. She obtained her B.S. in economics at Xiamen University in China.

Daniel Castro is vice president at ITIF. His research interests include health IT, data privacy, e-commerce, e-government, electronic voting, information security, and accessibility. Previously, Castro worked as an IT analyst at the Government Accountability Office where he audited IT security and management controls at various government agencies. He has a B.S. in foreign service from Georgetown University and an M.S. in information security technology and management from Carnegie Mellon University.

# **ABOUT ITIF**

The Information Technology and Innovation Foundation (ITIF) is a nonprofit, nonpartisan research and educational institute focusing on the intersection of technological innovation and public policy. Recognized as one of the world's leading science and technology think tanks, ITIF's mission is to formulate and promote policy solutions that accelerate innovation and boost productivity to spur growth, opportunity, and progress.

FOR MORE INFORMATION, VISIT US AT WWW.ITIF.ORG.